



Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2020

Respiratory Therapists' Roles in Reducing 30-Day Readmission Rates for Patients with COPD

Soumaya M. Osen Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Health and Medical Administration Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Health Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Soumaya M. Osen

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Suzanne Richins, Committee Chairperson, Health Services Faculty Dr. Earla White, Committee Member, Health Services Faculty Dr. Rabeh Hijazi, University Reviewer, Health Services Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2020

Abstract

Respiratory Therapists' Roles in Reducing 30-Day Readmission Rates for Patients with

COPD

by

Soumaya M. Osen

MHA, Walden University, 2014

BS, Upper Iowa University, 2011

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Health Sciences- Health Services Self-Designed

Walden University

February 2020

Abstract

Since 2014, hospital administrators initiated several measures to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). The research problem was that the respiratory therapists (RTs) were excluded from the discharge planning teams in many hospitals while 20% of patients with COPD continue to be readmitted within 30-day post discharge. The purpose of this qualitative study was to seek understanding of the care managers' perceptions regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. The theoretical framework for this study was the systems theory in management. The research questions addressed the perceptions of care managers regarding the potential role of RTs in the discharge planning and the potential impact of the RTs on the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD. The method of data collection was semi-structured interviews of a sample of 12 care managers from 9 states with 12 months' work experience in hospitals and 12 months experience in discharging patients with COPD. Data analysis included separating the data into codes, categories, and themes manually using structural and descriptive coding. The key results showed the need for RTs to educate, coach, and train inpatients and outpatients, and the RTs will contribute to decreasing the 30-day readmission rates. Recommendations for further research include seeking the perceptions of hospitals' leaders and outpatients' facilities leaders. The study may influence positive social changes such as increasing the awareness of the care managers about the potential role of the RTs when discharging patients with COPD and giving the RTs an active role in the discharge planning for patients with COPD.

Respiratory Therapists' Roles in Reducing 30-Day Readmission Rates for Patients with

COPD

by

Soumaya M. Osen

MHA, Walden University, 2014

BS, Upper Iowa University, 2011

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Health Sciences- Health Services- Self-Designed

Walden University

February 2020

Dedication

I dedicate this dissertation to my son, Sean, who has been watching me study and write papers since he was eight years old. I am very blessed with a son so understanding, loving, and supportive at a such young age.

I also dedicate this dissertation, to Jesus, Who is my guide, support, and light and Who helped me balance family, work, and life, and gave me strength and patience to go through the dissertation journey and overcome many barriers along with way.

"I can do all things through Christ Who strengthen me." Philippians 4:3

"Blessed is the one who trusts in the Lord. They will be like a tree planted by the water; it does not fear when heat comes. Its leaves are always green; it has no worries in a year of drought; and never fails to bear fruit." Jeremiah 17: 7–8

"So do not fear, for I am with you; do not be dismayed for I am your God." Isaiah 41:10

Acknowledgments

I wish to express my deepest gratitude for my husband John who supported me during my dissertation journey and accepted the imperfections around the house as I was working on my thesis and staying focused on my goal.

I also wish to thank my chair, Dr. Suzanne Richins, who was available every time I needed her. Her guidance and promptness in responding to my questions and inquiries helped me get through the dissertation journey that seemed in the beginning as a long dark tunnel with no end and no light. Her constant encouragement and knowledge led me to reach the finish line of my dissertation journey.

I also wish to thank my committee member, Dr. Earla White, who ensured the methodology of my dissertation meets all the required standards and shared her knowledge and experience to guide my writing toward the most accurate way in analyzing the data and sharing the results. She encouraged me along the way and acknowledged every milestone I reached.

I also wish to express my thanks to Dr. Robert Hijazzi, the university research reviewer, for his prompt reviews of my dissertation through every stage of the URR.

List of Tables	vii
List of Figures	viii
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Introduction	1
Background	1
Problem Statement	5
Purpose	6
Research Questions	7
Framework	7
Nature of the Study	9
Definitions	
Assumptions	11
Scope and Delimitations	11
Limitations	
Significance	14
Summary	14
Chapter 2: Literature Review	
Introduction	
Problem Statement	
Purpose	
Sources of Articles	19

Table of Contents

Theoretical Foundation	21
Name of the Theory and Its Origin	21
Major Theoretical Propositions	22
How Has Systems Theory Been Used in Past Research?	24
Rationale for the Systems Theory and How It Relates to this Study	25
Literature Review	25
Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease	25
Causes of COPD	26
Diagnosis	27
Comorbidities	28
Treatment and Prevention	29
Care (Case) Manager	31
In the 1800s	31
Early to Mid-1900s	32
1970s through the 1990s	32
Current Case or Care Managers Role	34
Required Education	35
Respiratory Therapists	35
History	36
American Association of Respiratory Care (AARC)	36
How Did the Respiratory Profession Evolve Academically?	37
College Degrees and Credentials:	37

Licensure Law	38
Work Hours	38
Reducing the 30-Day Readmission for Patients with COPD	39
Introduction	39
Multidisciplinary Approaches to Reduce 30-Day Readmission Rates	40
Hospital to Home Approaches and the Use of Technology	41
Palliative Care	43
Economic and Social Impact	44
Respiratory Therapists and Reduction of the 30-day Readmission Rate	45
Summary and Conclusions	46
Chapter 3: Research Method	48
Introduction	48
Purpose	48
Research Design and Rationale	49
Research Questions	49
Central Concept of the Study	49
Research Tradition and Rationale	50
Role of the Researcher	52
Methodology	54
Participant Selection Logic	54
Instrumentation	57
Procedure for Field Test	57

Procedure for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	58
Data Analysis Plan	60
Issues of Trustworthiness	62
Credibility	
Transferability	63
Dependability	63
Conformability	63
Intra and Intercoder Reliability	64
Ethical Procedures	64
Summary	66
Chapter 4: Results	67
Introduction	67
Field Test	67
Setting 68	
Demographics	69
Data Collection	69
Number of Participants, Location, and Duration of Data Collection	69
Data Analysis	71
Process	71
Codes, Categories, and Themes	72
Discrepant Cases	86
Evidence of Trustworthiness	90

Credibility	90
Transferability	90
Dependability	91
Conformability	91
Results91	
Current Role	92
Potential Role as Educators for Inpatients	92
Discrepant Cases	99
Summary	100
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	101
Introduction	101
Interpretation of the Finding	102
Findings Confirm the Knowledge Found in the Peer Reviewed Literature	102
Findings Extend the Knowledge Found in the Peer Reviewed Literature	103
Analysis and Interpretation in the Context of the Theoretical Framework	104
Limitations of the Study	106
Recommendations	107
Implications	108
Positive Social Change	108
Recommendations for Practice	109
Conclusion	110
References	113

Appendix125

.

List of Tables

Table 1. Search Terms and Results	
Table 2. Research Questions and Interview Questions	
Table 3. Participants States	
Table 4. Categories and Codes: Theme: Care Managers are	e Multitaskers 73
Table 5. Categories and Codes: Theme: Multidisciplinary	Approach to Discharge
Planning	
Table 6. Categories and Codes: Theme: Challenges During	g Discharge Planning 79
Table 7. Categories and Codes: Theme: Respiratory Therap	pists Current and Potential
Role	
Table 8. Categories and Codes: Theme: Potential Impact o	f Respiratory Therapists on
the 30-Day Readmission Rates	
Table 9. Themes and Categories Summary	

List of Figures

Figure 1. Chest X-ray of a patient with COPD	30
Figure 2. Chest X-ray of healthy lungs	31
Figure 3. Pie chart of three codes	97
Figure 4. Multidisciplinary and multifactorial Approach to discharge planning	105
Figure 5. Systems theory in management and increasing the respiratory therapists	
FTEs	106

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Introduction

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is one of the top five leading causes of death in the United States (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2015). Rehospitalization continues to occur in the COPD patient population despite the programs hospitals established to reduce the 30-day readmission rates after the enactment of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010 (Shah, Press, Huisingh-Scheetz, & White, 2016). To reduce COPD readmission rates, it is necessary to use an organized multidisciplinary approach that includes effective presentation of all disciplines to ensure a holistic patient centered care approach. Although respiratory therapists are an integral part of the multidisciplinary teams, their role is very limited in the discharge planning and transitioning the patients from hospitals to homes. The potential positive social implications of this study may include increasing the awareness of the care managers regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team for patients with COPD and opening a dialogue with hospitals' leaderships to consider adding the respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team for patients with COPD. This chapter includes a background, problem statement, purpose of the study, research questions, conceptual framework, nature of the study, definitions, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, significance, and a summary.

Background

The literature review that I conducted revealed that there is a lack of respiratory therapists involved in discharge planning teams. Few researchers presented information

about the importance of the role the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team or recommend involving them in the discharge planning teams. Jiang, Xiao, Segal, Mobley, and Park (2018) concluded that the readmission rates of patients with COPD in Florida did not have a significant decrease despite the programs and education plans Florida hospitals' administrators established. Jiang et al. (2018) found an increase in the financial costs to treat the patients with COPD in Florida hospitals. Harries et al. (2017) conducted a retrospective study to understand how to stop the progression of the disease and reduce the treatments, which would decrease hospitalizations costs. Harries et al. (2017) concluded that chances to reduce readmission rates for patients with COPD were slim and proposed to spend the money on smoking cessation programs to prevent people from getting COPD. Glaser and El-Haddad (2015) conducted a study aimed at finding new factors that might be contributing to increased readmission rates among patients with COPD such as sleep apnea, vertebral fracture, electrolytes, and acid-base balance prior to discharge.

Other researchers concentrated on coordination of care post discharge. Bashir, Schneider, Naglak, and Adelsberger (2016) concluded that discharge planning had no impact on the readmission rates for patients with COPD. Zafar et al. (2017) conducted a cross sectional analysis for their study in an 800-bed hospital in Ohio and concluded patients with COPD need education on the proper use of inhalers prior to discharge, need to possess enough medications to last them for 30 days after their discharge from the hospital, and need a follow up visit or call 15 days after their discharge home to ensure adherence to the appropriate prescribed regimen. Zafar et al. (2017) used the COPD bundle approach for discharge planning. The bundle included five elements from 42 systems deficiencies and breakdowns Zafar et al. (2017) identified from interviewing patients with COPD and who were readmitted within 30-day post discharge. Those five elements were prescribing the appropriate inhalers, providing patients with inhalers to last for 30 days, appropriate patient education on the use of the inhalers, ensuring patients have a follow up appointment with their provider within 15 days from discharge, and providing clear discharge instructions customized for each patient's needs. Neither Bashir et al. (2016), nor Zafar et al. (2017) presented information related to the respiratory therapists' role in the discharge planning. Hammel et al. (2016) presented a quality improvement project led by respiratory therapists and collaboration among hospital leadership with a hospital employed physician practice groups. There was a decrease by 5% in the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD. Hammel et al. (2016) presented the respiratory therapists in their study as consultants. Hammel et al. (2016) added to the electronic medical record documentation system an order for respiratory therapists consult when patients with COPD were admitted to Mayo Clinic. The respiratory therapists who were identified as consultants had to be experienced clinical specialists with disease management. However, Hammel et al. (2016) did not provide the criteria used to identify or qualify the respiratory therapists as consultants for disease management and if they actively and consistently met with the discharge planning team to coordinate the discharge of each patient with COPD.

Acevedo, Fascia, Raut, and Pedley (2016) created a program that included primary respiratory therapists to care for patients with COPD during their hospital stay and another group of respiratory therapists to follow up with those patients post discharge. The authors concluded that using respiratory therapists during the discharge planning and post discharge will positively contribute to decreasing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Krishnan et al. (2016) stated that there is a scarcity of information available to clinicians and hospital administrators on how to prevent the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD, especially because those patients possess comorbidities that complicate their health and discharge planning. Poor coordination of discharge and poor monitoring of those patients post discharge might lead to their deaths out-of-hospitals.

The 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD have not improved since 2014. The role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning and transitioning to home is not well studied and established. As a result, there is a gap in knowledge related to improving the understanding of the perceptions of discharge planning team members toward the potential role the respiratory therapists might play in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. For the purpose of this study, I investigated the perceptions of the care managers who are the foundation of the discharge planning teams. This study might provide improved understanding of the potential role the respiratory therapists to adding the respiratory therapists to every discharge planning and transition of care team to help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

Problem Statement

The general problem was that although efforts to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD were initiated nationally beginning in 2014, one in five patients with COPD continues to incur a readmission to the hospital within 30 days post discharge (Krishnan et al., 2015). The specific problem was the exclusion of respiratory therapists in discharge planning teams. Discharge planning teams are multidisciplinary to ensure patient needs are met upon and post discharge (Gholizadeh, Delgoshaei, Gorji, Torani, & Janati, 2016). The discharge team may include physicians, nurses, allied health, social workers, care managers, and in some case the patient or family members (Chaboyer, et al., 2016).

To date, researchers focused on discharge planning teams and discharge plans that do not include respiratory therapists, and they recommended medications, nebulizers, inhalers education, and pulmonary rehabilitation. The respiratory therapists are the ones who deliver such education and training; yet, there is no mention to include them in the discharge planning teams. One of the discrepancies in discharge planning is a result of omitting the respiratory therapists from the discharge planning teams due to lack of understanding the potential role they might contribute to help patients with COPD remain at home.

My review of the literature did not reveal any information related to the advantages or the barriers of using respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. No researchers addressed the perceptions of the discharge planning team members toward the potential role of the respiratory therapists in reducing the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD. Care managers who are the foundation of discharge planning teams are not including respiratory therapists in discharge planning Thus, it was valuable to seek the care managers' perceptions toward the potential role respiratory therapists might play in the discharge planning for patients with COPD.

Purpose

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to seek understanding of the perceptions of the care managers regarding the rationale for omitting respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. A paucity of research exists regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning of patients with COPD from U.S. hospitals (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2015). The goal for the study was to provide the needed information required to influence the addition of respiratory therapists to the discharge plan and to discern why they are not currently part of it.

This research paradigm was a constructivist paradigm because there are different views on the reasons the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD remain high. The goal of this study was to improve understanding of the perceptions of care managers toward the role of respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

Prior to the ACA of 2010, U.S. hospital administrators had no financial incentives to reduce the readmission rates of patients within 30 days post discharge. Medicare patients experienced a roughly 20% readmission rate (McIlvennan, Eapen, & Allen, 2015). Under the ACA, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) leaders established in 2012 the Hospital Readmission Reduction Program (HRRP); (CMS, 2015). The HRPP included patients discharged with one of the following diagnoses, pneumonia, acute myocardial infarction, and heart failure. The goal of the HRRP was to improve patient care and encourage hospital administrators to establish effective care plans for their patients prior to discharge using collaborative approaches among different disciplines (McIlvennan et al., 2015). Thus, the HRRP had a positive influence on the U.S. population health. In another attempt to improve the health of the U.S. population and reduce the 30-day readmission rate, in 2014, CMS leaders added patients with a COPD diagnosis to the HRRP (CMS, 2015). Thus, an understanding of care managers' perceptions toward the potential role of respiratory therapists in improving the readmission rates for patient with COPD is important.

Research Questions

The research questions for this study were:

Research Question 1 (RQ1): How do the care managers perceive the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD? Research Question 1 (RQ2): What might be the potential impact of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

Framework

Systems theory was the framework for this study. Systems theory presents the complexity of systems and how different units and departments operate within those systems (Anderson, 2016; Mele, Pels, & Polese, 2010; Rousseau, 2015). Health care

systems are complex systems with multidisciplinary approaches due to the intertwined departments, units, clinical skills, and patients' needs. Adaptation to the complex environment is vital to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Hence, I used systems theory to understand the potential role of respiratory therapists in reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Chapter 2 includes a detailed explanation on how systems theory relates to this study.

Moreover, systems theory demonstrated the interrelations among the different elements and stakeholders that contribute to the 30-day readmissions because patients with COPD have comorbidities that magnify the scope of their disease. The comorbidities include heart failure, diabetes, sleep apnea, kidney disease, kidney failure, depression, and anxiety. In addition, patients with COPD have different needs than patients with heart failure or pneumonia alone. An approach that might work for a group of patients with COPD might not work for the other groups of patients with heart failure or pneumonia. As a result, it is essential to establish a discharge program tailored to the needs of the individual patient within a framework available in the community where the patient resides. Keeping in perspective the complexity of the patients with COPD and the discharge planning process, the interview questions addressed the needs of the patients with COPD in a holistic patient centered care, and the discharge planning elements that involved different disciplines. Through my data analysis, I found themes related to the complexity of the patients with COPD and the complexity of their discharge planning elements.

Systems theory was appropriate for this study, which was a basic qualitative study with constructivist paradigm. Basic qualitative researchers seek to understand, explore, and add new knowledge while taking into consideration different perspectives. Systems theory presented a bridge to the new knowledge that I concluded from the different care managers' perspectives by finding relations between the care managers role and the respiratory therapists role in the discharge planning for patients with COPD, and how to adapt the role of the respiratory therapists to meet the needs of patients with COPD in the inpatient and outpatient settings . In addition, systems theory aligned with the research questions that targeted establishing new knowledge from the perspectives of different care managers regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams. I connected the different perspectives and discovered how they adapt to the complex environment of health care by applying systems theory.

Nature of the Study

This research study approach was basic qualitative. Basic qualitative studies seek to understand, explore, and add new knowledge while taking into consideration different perspectives (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). The basic qualitative approach showed the perceptions of the care managers regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

The participants were care managers with 12 months experience in acute care hospital and 12 months experience with discharge planning for patients with COPD. I was the primary collection instrument in this study and used semi structured interview questions for data collection. The sample size was 12 participants. I sought participants with special expertise and experience; hence, the sampling is purposive. The participants were key informants. Convenience and snowball sampling pertained to this study. I used convenience sampling because I interviewed care managers who worked at a site where I reside and interviewed care managers, I recruited using social media platforms. Snowball sampling was relevant to this study because I utilized social media groups and colleagues to recruit participants. I performed data analysis included manual coding to identify codes, categories, and themes. I kept a reflexive journal and used peer review to ensure the study remained bias free and to maintain accuracy.

Definitions

Affordable Care Act (ACA): President Obama signed the act in 2010. The purpose of the act is to provide protection for patients and hold health care providers and hospitals accountable to improve quality of care, patient safety, and reduce hospital readmission by providing patient centered care (McIlvennan, Eapen, & Allen, 2015).

Care managers/Case Managers: are part of the discharge planning team. They can be registered nurses or social workers. Their main job is to ensure coordination of care post discharge and the patient can obtain the medications and the therapies needed to promote healing and reduce re-hospitalization (Cesta, 2017)

Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD): is a disease that damages the tissue of the patient's lungs and causes difficulty breathing. As a result, the patient may become unable to conduct the activities of daily living; the patient may become dependent on multiple medications and therapies (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Mayo Clinic, 2018; Vogelmeier et al., 2017).

Patient Centered Care: means the care provided to the patient is tailored to patient's needs and decision making is shared between health care providers and the patient/family members (Mcllvennan, Eapen, & Allen, 2015).

Assumptions

Assumptions are beliefs held by the researcher, and they have not been verified (Simon & Goes, 2013). I assumed that the participants, care managers, gave their honest opinions. I also assumed that the care managers were familiar with the job duties, education level, and responsibilities of the respiratory therapists. I assumed that care managers understood the challenges the patients with COPD face upon discharge.

I built the data collection and analysis for this study based on the assumptions about the care managers. Such assumptions were essential, so I was able to use the collected data for the purpose of this study. Based on the assumptions, the care managers answers presented their honest perceptions about the gaps in the discharge planning, how the gaps lead to the readmission of the patients with COPD within 30 days after discharge, and what would be the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the reduction of those gaps.

Scope and Delimitations

The general problem is that 20% of patients with COPD continue to return to the hospital within 30 days after their discharge. Hospital administrators took different measures to rectify the problem without reaching the intended results. The specific aspect of the research was to examine the perceptions of the care managers of the potential role

the respiratory therapists might play in reducing the 30-day readmission rates, since the respiratory therapists are specialized in the treatment of patients with COPD, and they continue to be excluded from the discharge planning teams. In addition, there was a gap in literature pertaining to the respiratory therapists' roles in this type of discharge planning.

The care managers are the foundation of any discharge planning team. They initiate the discharge planning process upon admission to the hospital to ensure smooth transition to home. The population included in the study consisted of a group of care managers who had 12 months experience working in acute care hospitals and 12 months experience in discharge planning for patients with COPD in the United States. The sample is not representative of all care managers in the United States. The care managers who accepted to participate had different backgrounds based on their geographic locations and their workplaces' policies and procedures, and the communities they serve.

There are other theories that were suited for this study, and I opted not to use them. Those theories are the normal accident theory and the high reliability theory. Normal accident theory is based on the premise that things can go wrong no matter what (Mele et al., 2010). As a result, hospitals' readmission within 30-days post discharge of patients with COPD are inevitable. On the other hand, the high reliability theory is based on the assumptions that humans can prevent accidents by anticipating systems and humans' failures and taking proactive approaches to establish checks and balances to prevent failures from occurring (Mele et al., 2010). Based on high reliability theory, hospital leaders should assume that all patients with COPD might be readmitted within 30-days post discharge and must establish processes to prevent such readmissions from occurring.

When it comes to transferability, other researchers should be able to obtain similar results under the same study conditions (see Creswell, 2016). As a result, I presented detailed methodology information to help guide other researchers who will want to replicate the study. Geographical locations, demographics of the communities, and socioeconomic groups might influence the transferability of the study.

Limitations

This study was qualitative. Qualitative studies have a smaller sample size than quantitative studies. The sample size might not represent the larger population (Creswell, 2016)s. For this study, the participants had different backgrounds related to their workplace, their education, and the communities they serve. As a result, the participants provided information based on personal views, experiences, and practices regulated by workplace policies and procedures, communities' resources, socioeconomic groups and demographics of their patients' populations, the approaches to discharge planning for patients with COPD, and the composition of the discharge planning team.

I conducted a manual data analysis. Bias might affect interpretation of the results. To reduce the bias in this study, I maintained a journal, acknowledged my biases, and kept them in perspective while conducting data analysis. I used peer review to keep the study bias free. I am a respiratory therapist and have experienced and continue to experience discharge planning teams without respiratory therapists over years of practice and in different hospital settings and locations. I continued to acknowledge my biases to maintain the study bias free regardless of the results of the study.

Significance

The study findings might help to inform the care managers of the potential role the respiratory therapists might play in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. As a result, the care managers might request the presence of the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. The respiratory therapists' role might prove to be effective in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD which might lead to spreading the information among the care managers and further research studies related to the role of the respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

Summary

Since the release of the ACA, policy makers and health care administrators worked diligently to reduce the 30-day readmission rates to hospitals, for patients with different diseases in general, and for patients with COPD because COPD is the third leading cause of death in the United States (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017; Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2015). Many strategies and approaches have been exploited to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD; however, no one process, or one set of guidelines worked for all patients and resulted in the reduction of the readmission rates of patients with COPD. One common factor in the discharge planning teams is the lack of consistent presence of respiratory therapists. The literature review showed a paucity of information regarding the roles of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning. Chapter 2 will include an introduction with the problem statement and the purpose of the study, the theoretical foundation, the literature review related to the study topic, and the gap I addressed in this study.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Introduction

Readmissions to hospitals occur in 20% of patients with COPD within 30 days post discharge due to COPD exacerbation (Shah et al., 2016). The readmissions costs are \$13.2 billion out of \$50 billion the U.S. government spends yearly to treat patients with COPD (Shah et al., 2016). In 2012, COPD became the third leading cause of death in the United States (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017). The U.S. government and CMS added COPD to the list of diseases with preventable readmission rates in 2014 (CMS, 2015). Since then, hospital administrators have worked to establish plans to reduce the 30-day readmission for patients with COPD using multidisciplinary teams (CMS, 2015).

Problem Statement

The general problem is that although efforts to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD were initiated nationally beginning in 2014, one in five patients with COPD continues to incur a readmission to the hospital within 30 days post discharge. The specific problem addressed in this study was the exclusion of respiratory therapists in discharge planning teams (Krishnan et al., 2015). Discharge planning teams are multidisciplinary to ensure patient needs are met upon and post discharge (Gholizadeh et al., 2016). The discharge team may include physicians, nurses, allied health, social workers, care managers, and in some cases the patient or family members (Chaboyer, et al., 2016). To date, researchers have focused on discharge planning teams and discharge plans that do not include respiratory therapists, and they recommended medications, nebulizers, inhalers education, and pulmonary rehabilitation (Greene et al., 2017; Sewell, Shreder, Steiner, & Singh, 2017; Zafar et al., 2017). The respiratory therapists are the ones who deliver such education and training; yet, there is no mention to include them in the discharge planning teams. One of the discrepancies in discharge planning is a result of omitting the respiratory therapists from the discharge planning teams due to lack of understanding of the potential role they might contribute to help patients with COPD remain at home.

My review of the literature did not reveal any information related to the advantages or the barriers of using respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. No researchers addressed the perceptions of the discharge planning team members toward the potential role of the respiratory therapists in reducing the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD. Care managers who are the foundation of discharge planning teams are not including the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning. Thus, for this study, it was valuable that I sought the care managers' perceptions toward the potential role respiratory therapists might play in the discharge planning for patients with COPD.

Purpose

The purpose of this qualitative study was to seek understanding of the perceptions of the care managers regarding the rationale for omitting respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. A paucity of research exists

regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning of patients with COPD from U.S. hospitals (CMS, 2015).

I used a constructivist research paradigm because there are different views on the causes of high rates of 30-day readmission rates among patients with COPD. My goal for this study was to improve understanding of the perceptions of care managers regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

Prior to the ACA of 2010, U.S. hospital administrators had no financial incentives to reduce the readmission rates of patients within 30 days post discharge. Medicare patients experienced about 20% readmission rate (McIlvennan et al., 2015). Under the ACA, the CMS leaders established in 2012 the HRRP (CMS, 2015). The HRPP included patients discharged with one of the following diagnoses: pneumonia, acute myocardial infarction, and heart failure. The goal of the HRRP was to improve patient care and encourage hospitals' administrators to establish effective care plans for their patients prior to discharge using collaborative approaches among different disciplines (McIlvennan et al., 2015). Thus, the HRRP had a positive influence on the health of the U.S. population.

In another attempt to improve the U.S. population health and reduce the 30-day readmission rate, CMS leaders added in 2014, patients with COPD diagnosis to the HRRP (CMS, 2015). Thus, an understanding of care managers' perceptions toward the potential role of respiratory therapists in improving the readmission rates for patient with COPD is important. Chapter 2 includes the following sections: sources of articles,

theoretical foundation, COPD, care managers/case managers, respiratory therapists, and reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

Sources of Articles

To explore the perceptions of the care managers regarding the absence of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams, I began my literature search using the terms: *reducing the 30-day readmissions, reducing the 30-day readmissions and COPD, reducing the 30-day readmissions and COPD and Respiratory therapists, COPD, care managers, case managers, respiratory therapists, systems theory, and systems theory in management.* Using Walden Library, the search included the following data bases, PubMed, ProQuest Nursing and Allied Health, ProQuest all data bases, CINAHL and Medline Combined, and Google Scholar. My criteria and limitations encompassed peer reviewed articles between 2015 and 2018. Lower numbers of search results appeared with 30-day versus 30 day, and re-admission versus readmission.

Table 1

Search Terms and Results

	Results				
Search Term	PubMed	ProQuest	ProQuest	CINAHL	Google
		Nursing and	All Data	and Medline	Scholars
		Allied	Bases	Combined	
		Health			
Reducing 30-					
day					
Readmissions					
COPD	17,030	9,015	18,086	6,441	87,500
Respiratory	1065	1,470	2,508	437	17,000
Therapists					
Care	3,957	14,845	48.351	878	79,800
Managers					
Case	1,214	13,261	87,927	683	142,000
Managers					
Reducing 30-	74	8,255	514	91	9,460
day					
readmissions					
and COPD					
Reducing 30-	One	52	72	Zero	5,200
day					
readmission					
and COPD					
and					
Respiratory					
Therapists					
Systems	11,484	38,563	305,269	897	547,000
Theory					
Systems	1,035	17,620	138,872	106	973,000
Theory in					
Management					
	Zero	26,308	Zero	325	438,000

To be able to narrow down the number of pertinent articles, I had to look for the articles that contained all the search words I needed in every category. Some articles contained one or two words, but not pertinent information for my research. The most pertinent

articles were easier to identity when the search was refined. The process was meticulous and took weeks of review and classification of literature found as it pertains to my research study. Some duplicate articles were noted in the search. In addition, I continued to read the articles until I reached a saturation level. I continue to search the literature for new studies related to this topic.

Theoretical Foundation

Name of the Theory and Its Origin

The theoretical foundation for this research study was systems theory established by Karl Ludwig von Bertalanfly (Anderson, 2016; Mele et al., 2010; Rousseau, 2015). Von Bertalanfly explained that systems are intertwined and to understand them, there is a need to understand how they interact (Anderson, 2016). Systems theory applies to health care because health care administrators realized that all units and departments within a health care system are dependent on each other to reach the ultimate goals of providing high quality of care and ensuring patient safety and patient-centered care (Anderson, 2016; Mele et al., 2010; Rousseau, 2015).

At first, Von Bertalanfly applied systems theory to the human body because the body is made up of multiple systems that must function in harmony to keep the human being healthy and alive (Anderson, 2016; Mele et al., 2010; Rousseau, 2015). If one system does not function properly, the human being is affected and cannot carry out a normal lifestyle until that system is fixed (Anderson, 2016). Health care systems resemble the human body because they include subsystems that are interconnected.
Major Theoretical Propositions

Systems theory has different applications in management; thus, it is suitable for health care environment. Checkland (1994) discussed the two paths that emerged from systems theory since 1960: the Vickers's concept of appreciative methodology and the soft system methodology. Both methodologies address the interrelations among different parts of the system (Checkland, 1994). Han, Liu, Zhao, and Gao (2018) presented the three parts of any system from the view of systems theories. The three parts are the components of a system and their characteristics, the environment and its limitations, and the input and output of the system (Han, Liu, Zhao, & Gao, 2018).

Taking systems theory one step further, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) released in 1999, a report called, *To Err Is Human* (Anderson, 2016). In that report, the IOM leaders asked health care administrators to improve their quality of care and patient safety by designing processes that allow different departments to collaborate and coordinate care since many errors occur in health care due to broken or lack of processes and not individuals (Anderson, 2016).

Other theories that were suited for this study, and I opted not to use them are the normal accidents theory and high reliability theory. Normal accident theory is in support of the fate. Normal accident theory is used to explain events that cannot be prevented. In other words, when something is bound to happen, it will happen, and no one can stop it from happening (Rijpma, 2002). If I used normal accident theory, I could have indicated that hospital administrators and clinicians cannot reduce the 30-day readmission rates for

patients with COPD because administrators and clinicians cannot change or control what happens to the bodies of patients with COPD.

High reliability theory implies that people can prevent accidents and failures from occurring by using clear communication, checklists, redundancy, establishing clear processes or guidelines for interventions and actions plans and deferring to the experts in the field in case of emergencies. Controlling and following established processes may lead to appropriate outcomes and improved safety (Rijpma, 2002). High reliability theory followers are pre-occupied with failures and do the best they can to prevent those failures from occurring. I could have used the high reliability theory in this study to demonstrate that including the respiratory therapists in the discharge teams for patient with COPD could lead to improved discharge planning processes. Within the high reliability theory, the respiratory therapists could have provided patients with COPD informational pamphlets, training, and education to improve the patients' understanding of their disease process and how to remain healthy. When administrators use high reliability theory, they learn how to include all interconnected departments and units in their processes to find holistic solutions to the situations. High reliability organization leaders become preoccupied with how to prevent failure rather than wait for a problem to happen and then fix it (Rjipma, 2002). In conclusion, I used the systems theory since it will provide the framework for the interconnectivity of the healthcare departments and the importance for system multidisciplinary approaches to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

How Has Systems Theory Been Used in Past Research?

Systems theory has been applied in other research studies. Raman et al. (2016) explained the need to consider healthcare a system and look at each of its components to gain better understanding how to prevent medical errors and keep patients safe. Raman et al. (2016) conducted a study related to using checklists during complex cardiac surgeries. They concluded that the use of a checklist did not prevent 30 medical errors from occurring in 380 surgeries. The events were connected to lack of appropriate medications, staff training, communication, and lack of planning. Several departments were involved in the medical errors (Raman et al., 2016).

Heart, Ben-Assuli, Shlomo (2018) published a study they conducted in Israel. Their aim was to improve the care of patients with congestive heart failure and decrease the mortality rate by using system theory approach at the bedside where care is delivered to the patient using the electronic medical records. The authors concluded if the programs used for the electronic medical records can provide all accurate patient information at the time of treatment, the patients with congestive heart failure will have better long term outcomes and less mortality rates (Heart, Ben-Assuli, & Shlomo, 2018). Therefore, having informatic systems work closely with healthcare providers of all discipline taking a system approach will allow to improved quality of care.

Booth, Sindair, Brennan, and Strudwick (2017) conducted a study using the lens of systems theory within social and technical aspects. The authors suggested that electronic medical records are not as simple as they sound. To improve patient safety during the administration of medications, the nursing students need to have a curriculum that includes all aspects of the medication administration process (Booth, Sindair, Brennan, & Strudwick, 2017). Using the systems theory approach will allow hospitals to improve patient safety and quality of care. Thus, systems theory applies in health care. Health care leaders are slowly adapting it (Raman et al., 2016).

Rationale for the Systems Theory and How It Relates to this Study

Systems theory applies in this study because it addresses the issue of reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD by taking a multidisciplinary approach to discharge planning. The study aim is to understand the perceptions of the care managers regarding the inclusion of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD, and the potential impact on reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD if the respiratory therapists are included in the discharge planning. Current practice excludes the respiratory therapists from the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. Using systems theory will allow me to connect different perspectives and different practices as they apply in a system approach rather than silo approach.

Literature Review

Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease

COPD is the most widespread disease in the world (Vogelmeier et al., 2017). In the United States, COPD ranks third as the leading cause of death after heart disease and cancer (The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017; Hatipoğlu, 2017). Most patients who have COPD are smokers. The longer they smoke, the higher the incidence of the disease. Heavy smoking is also associated with higher morbidity rates. The number of cigarettes individuals smoke daily affects the severity of the disease. About 8% of the patients who develop COPD are non-smokers. Non-smokers with COPD may be exposed to fumes, dust, and second-hand smoking (COPD Foundation, n.d.; Mayo Clinic, 2018). Thus, genetics and environment may cause COPD.

COPD is a chronic disease with no cure. It causes damage to the lungs. The affected portions of the lungs become thick. Thick lungs cause delays in gas exchange of the oxygen and carbon dioxide (Mayo Clinic, 2018). The patient ends up with air trapped in the lungs, low oxygen level crossing to the blood, and sometimes, high carbon dioxide (CO₂) in the blood due to the thickness of the lung tissues, obstruction of airflow, narrowing of small airways, and destroyed air sacs (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Mayo Clinic, 2018; Vogelmeier et al., 2017).

Causes of COPD

Chronic bronchitis and emphysema lead to the COPD. Chronic bronchitis is inflammation of the lung tissues while emphysema is present when the air sacs in the lungs become enlarged and destroyed (COPD Foundation, n.d.; Mayo Clinic, 2018). In either case, the patient suffers from chronic cough, shortness of breath, and decrease in the ability to carry on with the activities of daily living (COPD Foundation, n.d.; Mayo Clinic, 2018). Sometimes, irreversible asthma may lead to COPD (COPD Foundation, n.d.; Hatipoğlu, 2018). Genetic causes include the Alpha-1-Antitrypsin (AAt) deficiency (Mayo Clinic, 2018). The AAt is an enzyme the liver produces. When it is lacking, the patient exhibits signs and symptoms of COPD and liver disease too. Only 1% of the patients of COPD have AAt deficiency (Mayo Clinic, 2018). There are other causes for COPD.

The main cause of COPD is smoking (Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Secondhand smoking and exposure to fumes and toxic dusts may lead to COPD (Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Adult who suffered of severe respiratory infections as children, and adults with history of human immuno-deficiency virus infection or history of tuberculosis are at risk of developing COPD (Vogelmeier et al., 2017).

Diagnosis

Physicians diagnose COPD by reading and interpreting a pulmonary function testing (PFT) or Spirometry, and sometimes chest imaging including computed tomography (CT) scan (Vogelmeier et al., 2018). When physicians read spirometry tests, they look at the ratio of forced expiratory volume in liters (FEV ₁) and forced vital capacity (FVC). For most COPD diagnosis, FEV₁/FVC is less than 70% along with the signs and symptoms associated with COPD such as shortness of breath, chronic cough, wheezing, and tightness in the chest (COPD Foundation, n.d.; Hatipoğlu, 2018; Mayo Clinic, 2018). Since 2001, there is a trend of using the FEV₁/FVC based on demographic data to ensure accuracy of the diagnosis since the FEV₁/FVC is reduced as the patient's ages (Hatipoğlu, 2018). Patients may possess COPD while they produce normal spirometry; therefore, use of other means to diagnose COPD is essential.

To better diagnose patients with COPD, physicians take into considerations the signs and symptoms described by the patients and use radiology testing such as computerized axial tomography (CT) scans. Radiologists can distinguish between

normal lung tissues and abnormal lung tissues caused by emphysema and air trapping using CT scans (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Panos, 2016). Other tools used to diagnose COPD and COPD exacerbations include the modified British Medical Research Council or COPD assessment test (CAT) scores (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Vogelmeier, 2018).

Moreover, physicians consider the number of exacerbations of COPD patients experienced within the last 12 months to determine the severity of the disease and the prognosis of the patients. Two or more exacerbations per 12 months mean poor prognosis (Vogelmeier, 2017). Another diagnostic tool the physicians use is the blood eosinophil count that changes with exacerbation of COPD and the use of inhaled corticosteroids and long acting bronchodilators (Vogelmeier et al., 2018).

Comorbidities

Patients with COPD develop or have other health problems that complicate their health. Some of the health problems include heart and blood vessels problems, lung infections, lung cancer, high blood pressure in the blood vessels in the lungs, and depression (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Mayo Clinic, 2018; Panos, 2016). Other comorbidities include a high body mass index, obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), and structural lung disease due to congenital causes (Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). The more comorbidities patients with COPD have, the higher the risk of death (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). COPD treatment and prevention may alleviate the risks of comorbidities.

Treatment and Prevention

COPD is a disease with no cure, but clinicians may treat it. COPD prevention is a key to reduce the COPD epidemic (Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2018). Some of the treatment regimen include long and short acting inhaled bronchodilators, inhaled corticosteroids, systemic steroids, and oxygen therapy (Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Physicians also recommend vaccines such as the flu, the pneumonia, and the tetanus vaccine that protects against the whooping cough (Mayo clinic, 2018; Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Currently, some physicians might add sleep testing to determine if the patient needs non-invasive positive pressure ventilation at night. In case of AAt deficiency, physicians prescribe AAt therapy (Mayo Clinic, 2018; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Physicians and clinicians strongly encourage the patients with COPD to quit smoking and to exercise. Physicians might refer COPD patients to pulmonary rehabilitation programs to help improve their tolerance to the activities of daily living (Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2017). Katajisto, Koskela, Lindqvist, Kilpelãinen, and Laitinen (2015) conducted a study in Finland and found strong correlation between increased physical activities and the reduction in hospital readmissions. Thus, referring patients with COPD to pulmonary rehabilitation programs may reduce the rate of hospital readmissions. Another treatment for COPD is a surgical and bronchoscopic approaches that consist of removing or deflating affected lobes or scarring unhealthy lung tissues to shrink the size of the lungs and allow the lungs to gain their elasticity again (Hatipoğlu, 2018). Several treatment options are available to help patients with COPD improve their activities of daily living.

The treatments available for patients with COPD do not provide a cure. The best approach is prevention. Prevention recommendations include avoiding smoking, smoking cessation, and avoiding second-hand smoking (Panos, 2016; Vogelmeier et al., 2018). Physicians do not have any information about the health risks associated with ecigarettes; therefore, they advise their patients to avoid the e-cigarettes (Vogelmeier et al., 2017). In addition, physicians recommend patients to avoid exposure to dust and fumes, and to wear masks when exposure to dust and fumes are unavoidable (Mayo Clinic, 2018).



Figure 1. Chest X-Ray of a Patient with COPD (Radiopaedia.org, 2018).



Figure 2. Chest X-Ray of Healthy Lungs (MyHealth.Alberta.ca, 2018).

Care (Case) Manager

In the 1800s

Care managers and case managers share intertwined roles. Depending on the circumstances, regulations, and need to comply with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid requirements, case manager and care manager titles are interchangeable (Cesta, 2017). The oldest documentation of case manager profession dates to the 1860s when patients' records consisted of information about the patients and their families (Cesta, 2017). The patients who needed community-based help resided in "settlement houses" (Cesta, 2017). The patients who needed community-based help resided in "settlement houses" (Cesta, 2017). Those patients were immigrants or poor. The Board of Charity in Massachusetts was another establishment during the 1860s to help the sick and the poor while maintaining cost effectiveness (Cesta, 2017). Care or case manager profession aimed for its beginning to help the sick and the poor in a cost-effective manner regardless of the different names that it took over decades of practice.

Early to Mid-1900s

Early 1900s, the administrators of the Yale University School of nursing established the Public Health Nurses program (Cesta, 2017). The role of the public nurses has many similarities and matches to the job description of the contemporary case manager or care manager job description (Cesta, 2017; Chron, 2018; National Care Planning Council, 2017). Some of the similarities include cost effectiveness, providing individualized care for the patients based on their condition including social and psychological support, communicating and collaborating with all stakeholders to ensure a holistic approach, as well as being a subject matter expert in the field (Cesta, 2017; Chron, 2018; National Care Planning Council, 2017). In the 1950s, case managers role expanded from community-based to mental health institutions to help the soldiers and veterans who served in War World II and presented with mental illnesses as a result of their war experiences (Cesta, 2017). Slowly, case managers entered the in-patient's health care organizations.

1970s through the 1990s

The role of the case or care manager continued to fluctuate between communitybased and hospital-based roles in the 1970s through the 1990s. In the 1970s, and in response to Federal Government regulations, state legislators established programs to qualify for the funding and Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement (Cesta, 2017). Some of those programs were Triage Program in Connecticut, The Wisconsin Community Care Organization, the On the Look Project in San Francisco, The New York City Home Care Project, and The Long-Term Care Channeling Demonstration Project in San Francisco (Cesta, 2017). By late 1980, the case managers role returned to more community.

In the 1980s, the nurses initiated the in-patients-based case managers to help improve patient care, reduce waste, and readmissions to the hospitals. Two models emerged, Carondelet's model and The New England Medical Center Hospitals in Boston. Both programs showed success in the utilizations of case managers. Carondelet's model let to nursing based HMOs (Cesta, 2017). Case managers not only were successful in helping hospitals effectively deal with the payers, but also in providing appropriate care to the patients and their families. Case managers started with nursing and social workers with a bachelor's degree as a minimum requirement.

In the late 1980s and early 1990s, other professions started to appreciate the importance of case managers roles in coordinating the care, and educating the patients to learn how to self-manage their diseases and health conditions (Cesta, 2017; Riley, 2018) From that moment on, case or care managers became interdisciplinary, and several types evolved such as care coordinator, transition of care coordinator, discharge planners, and population health coordinator or planner (Cesta, 2017; Chron, 2018; Dover, 2018; National Care Planning Council, 2017). In the 1980, changes in health care reimbursement negatively influenced patient care planning and coordination since health care leaders interpreted the changes as cost cutting and staff reduction (Cesta, 2017). Reimbursement changes had negative effects on the role of case or care managers and the patient care coordination and planning.

In the 1990s, the Federal government officials provided funding for state officials to establish programs to coordinate patient care processes from inpatient to outpatient settings, hospital-based to community-based programs or community-based centers (Cesta, 2017). Medicare and Medicaid officials provided reimbursement for those programs that included:

- 1. The Carle Clinic at the Carle Organization in Urbana, IL.
- 2. A School-Based Health Center at The University of Rochester in New York.
- The Silver Spring Community Nursing Center at the University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee.
- The University Community Health Services Group Practice at Vanderbilt University in Nashville, TN.
- The Carondelet Health Care Corporation at Carondelet St. Mary's Hospital in Tucson, AZ. (Cesta, 2017)

Although case or care managers roles and job descriptions have evolved over decades, their role is fundamental for inpatients and outpatients' settings to help patient understand their conditions, how to deal with their chronic illnesses, and how to stay at home, in their communities without frequent admissions to hospitals.

Current Case or Care Managers Role

Since the Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010, health care organizations developed plans to reduce the 30-day readmission rates and make the U.S. health care delivery system more cost effective. As a result, health care organizations are concentrating on discharge planning that is initiated from the first day the patient is admitted to the hospital. The discharge planning teams include care or case managers with different responsibilities and roles such as discharge planning coordinator, transition of care coordinator, population health coordinator, and mobile health care coordinators (Dover, 2018; Hudali, Robinson, & Bhattarai, 2017; Social Solutions, 2018; Study.com, 2018). All coordinators collaborate to deliver uninterrupted health care delivery to patient from hospital to home and at home care and monitoring to detect early signs of deterioration and treat the patient in a timely fashion to prevent hospital readmissions within 30 days from discharge (Diplock et al., 2017; Goto, Faridi, Gibo, Camargo Jr., & Hasegawa, 2017; Ospina et al., 2018; Saunier, 2017). Case or Care managers need to possess specific education requirements to qualify for the job.

Required Education

Job descriptions for care or case managers include a minimum of a bachelor's degree (Study.com, 2018). Some states require a license for care managers if they work in assisted living or extended care facilities (Study.com, 2018). For advanced positions, care or case managers need a master's degree in health care administration, public health, or science to qualify (Study.com, 2018). As a result, the care or case manager role is fast growing in a multidisciplinary approach to provide a continuum of care for the patients in-hospitals and in the communities.

Respiratory Therapists

The respiratory therapists, clinicians, care for people with difficulty breathing such as patients with COPD, asthma, pneumonia, cystic fibrosis, pulmonary fibrosis, lung

transplants, bronchopulmonary dysplasia, and many other lung diseases and conditions (United States Department of Labor, 2018). Respiratory therapists deliver respiratory therapy medications via inhalation, treatments to help in lung clearance and expansion, and manage life support when patients cannot breathe on their own (United States Department of Labor, 2018). Respiratory therapy profession is about 75 years old and exists in the United States and Canada (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018).

History

Dr. Edwin R. Levine started the respiratory therapy profession in 1943, as on-thejob training profession with the name of inhalation therapy, in Michael Reese Hospital in Chicago. The clinicians who delivered inhalation therapy had the title of inhalation technicians (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018.). Dr. Levine and other health care professional started the inhalation therapy association (ITA) at the University of Chicago, in 1946. The ITA became a formal not-for-profit organization in 1947; during the same year, Dr. Andrews wrote the first book that describes the roles of the inhalation technicians. In 1950, the New York Academy of Medicine physicians published the first set of standards for the inhalation profession, in preparation for a formal college program (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018).

American Association of Respiratory Care (AARC)

The ITA name changed several times throughout the years. The ITA became the American Association of inhalation therapists (AAIT) in 1956, the American Association for inhalation therapy (AAIT) in 1966, the American Association of Respiratory Therapy (AART) in 1973, and the American Association of Respiratory Care (AARC) in 1986. AARC is the most current name (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018).

How Did the Respiratory Profession Evolve Academically?

The AAIT, the American Medical Association, and the American College of Chest Physicians, and the American Society of Anesthesiologists members established the School of Inhalation Therapy Technicians in 1957 (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018). The first registry exam in 1960, took place in Minneapolis. The National Board for Respiratory Therapy (NBRT) in 1969 changed the exam to differentiate between two levels, the certified technician and the registered therapist. The NBRT became the National Board for Respiratory Care (NBRC) in 1986 (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018). The NBRC and the Committee on Accreditation for Respiratory Care (CoARC) (established in 1970 as the Joint Review Committee for Respiratory Education) members oversee and regulate the Respiratory Care Programs throughout the United States.

College Degrees and Credentials:

To become a registered respiratory therapist, the candidate needs an associate degree from an accredited program and pass the NBRC board exam(s). Depending on the test score, the candidate might earn the Certified Respiratory Therapist (CRT) credentials or qualify to take the simulation exam. Upon passing the simulation exam, the candidate earns the Registered Respiratory Therapist (RRT) credentials (The National Board for Respiratory Care, 2018). There are specialty credentials the respiratory therapists may earn through the NBRC to help them improve their care to their patients and give them

advanced practice capabilities within a specific area such as pulmonary function testing, Neonatal and Pediatric, adult critical care, and sleep disorders (The National Board for Respiratory Care, 2018). The respiratory therapists may earn certifications such as pulmonary educator from the AARC and pulmonary rehabilitation from the American Association for Cardiovascular and Pulmonary Rehabilitation (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018). The respiratory therapists qualify to earn other certifications such as smoking cessation and the asthma educator (American Lung Association, 2018).

Some colleges moved the respiratory therapy program to a four-year college degree with bachelor's in respiratory therapy. Some universities offer master's degree and doctorate degree in Respiratory Care. The respiratory therapists must prove their expertise on a constant basis (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018).

Licensure Law

In 1982, California State passed the first Licensure for Respiratory Care, and President Ronald Reagan declared a national week for Respiratory Care. Since 1982, respiratory therapy professionals became licensed in 48 States with Vermont being the last state to give the respiratory therapists their license in 2004 (American Association for Respiratory Care, 2018) The AARC developed the clinical practice guidelines to help guide the profession's practices throughout the nation.

Work Hours

The respiratory therapists work in different settings such as acute care hospitals, long term care facilities, home care companies, nursing homes, rehabilitation centers, and durable medical equipment. Based on the setting, the respiratory therapists' coverage fluctuates from eight to 24 hours a day (United States Department of Labor, 2018). As a result, the respiratory therapists have jobs on day shift, night shift, evening, weekends, holidays, and on call.

Reducing the 30-Day Readmission for Patients with COPD Introduction

Despite the efforts to reduce the 30-day readmission for patients with COPD, the readmission rate remains at 20% (Shah et al., 2016) Approximately, 700,000 patients with COPD are hospitalized yearly in the United States which means 140,000 patients are readmitted within 30 days of discharge (Goto et al., 2017). Researchers published multiple studies to address the gaps and reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Harries et al. (2017) concluded after conducting a retrospective study that patients with COPD have comorbidities that prevent them from remaining healthy and conduct a normal life. The authors proposed to concentrate on preventative care and educate patients on smoking cessation. Along the same path, Iyer et al., 2016, found patients admitted with acute exacerbation of COPD benefited from smoking cessation education as inpatients and experienced reduction in their one-year readmission rate (Iyer et al., 2016).

In another study, researchers did not find a reduction in the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD and heart failure when these patients received appropriate discharge planning, coordination of care, and medications; the authors noted that diabetes and high lipids in the blood contributed to the re-hospitalization within 30 days of discharge (Richardson et al., 2016). Since researchers found comorbidities as a contributing factor to the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD, other researchers investigated ethnicity, race, and gender influence on the readmission rates for these patients. They found patients with black ethnicity and COPD are at higher risks to be readmitted within 30-days when compared to white and Hispanic ethnicities (Goto et al., 2017). As many researchers were concentrating on physical reasons for the 30-day readmissions, other researchers were investigating the mental health of patients with COPD and its impact on the 30-day readmission. They found that patients with COPD suffer from depression which is a contributing factor to the 30-day readmissions (Iyer et al., 2016).

While comorbidities are contributing factors to the 30-day readmissions for patients with COPD, CMS leaders do not specify or recommend one solution or another for the hospitals to improve their outcomes. CMS leaders are asking hospital leaders to find the solutions that best fit their patients with COPD and create programs that help reduce their 30-day readmission rate (McIlvennan et al., 2015).

Multidisciplinary Approaches to Reduce 30-Day Readmission Rates

In London, researchers conducted interrupted time series analysis that showed using discharge care bundle for patients with COPD led to reduction in the readmission rates. The bundle included smoking cessation, pulmonary rehabilitation, and education on self-management of disease process (Laverty et al., 2015). Another researcher demonstrated that a multidisciplinary approach to creating a discharge guide and program contributed to the reduction of the COPD readmissions. The patients received education on their disease process and appropriate use of inhalers from clinicians who had extensive training in respiratory diseases and therapies (Saunier, 2017). The multidisciplinary team included physicians, nurses, respiratory therapists, pharmacists, and cardiopulmonary rehabilitation team. The role of the respiratory therapists remained unclear and unemphasized in both studies.

Moreover, other researchers demonstrated that multidisciplinary approaches with patient centered care to discharge bundle that includes patient agreement to the discharge plan, pulmonary rehabilitation, smoking cessation, and written instructions contributed to reduction of the 30-day readmission (Goto, et al., 2017; Ospina et al., 2018; Zafar et al., 2017). To help reduce the 30-day readmission rates, there is a need to build a multidisciplinary approach and strategic plan that meets the needs of the specific COPD population within a given community.

Hospital to Home Approaches and the Use of Technology

To help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD, some researchers used a clinic as a transition of care model. Patients visited the clinic for follow up post discharge with pre-scheduled appointments (Hudali, Robinson, & Bhattarai, 2017). Researchers from Mayo Clinic used health coaches, a discharge bundle, and a discharge booklet to guide the patient on self-management of their disease and to help reduce the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD. Registered nurses or registered respiratory therapists were the coaches. They met with the patient after discharge following a set schedule, and they conducted follow up phone calls to maintain communication and support with the patients (Benzo et al., 2016). De Regge et al. (2017)

emphasized the importance of establishing a discharge plan that bridges the hospital to home and ensure the continuity of care at home.

In Australia, researchers found creating a transition of care program helped reduce the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD, in particular the indigenous patients. In Taiwan, researchers used technology to help monitor patients with COPD and reduce their readmission rates. The researchers found that patients who used electronic selfreporting system daily were able to reduce their needs to emergency rooms visits and hospital readmissions (Ho et al., 2016). In the United Kingdom, Harries et al. (2017) proposed in their retrospective longitudinal study the use of telehealth, pulmonary rehabilitation, and pharmacists as some solutions to help reduce the readmission rates for patients with COPD. The authors do not mention any role for the respiratory therapists since the profession of respiratory therapy does not exist in the United Kingdom.

Another researcher conducted a mixed method study in Canada using technology to contact the patients after discharge. The researcher's team used phone calls to interview patients and tablets that allowed the patients to measure and transmit specific vital signs such as pulse oximetry and blood pressure. The researcher concluded that the use of technology after discharge helped to reduce hospital readmissions for patients with COPD (Goodridge & Marciniuk, 2016). Neither studies included information about giving a role to the respiratory therapists during their studies. Researchers included bundled care, multidisciplinary approach, self-management approach, and the use of technology to help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. The role of the respiratory therapists in discharge planning for patients with COPD remains unaddressed.

Palliative Care

Some researchers explored considering palliative care in patients with COPD. When physicians referred patients to palliative care, the physicians and clinicians perceived the patients' clinical conditions as poor with limited prognosis. In the present era, health care providers have many options available to treat patients with COPD and improve their prognosis (Almagro et al., 2017). As a result, researchers did not recommend palliative care application to all patients with COPD.

Other researchers approached palliative care for patients with COPD from a different perspective. They found palliative care may be helpful when it is used to improve the patient's life and maximize the utilization of all available resources taking a holistic approach to treat those patients. Those researchers suggested the use of bundles for discharge planning, in addition to treating patients with high carbon dioxide in the blood with home breathing machines and referring those patients to psychologists and psychiatrists to assess and treat their anxiety (Fisher et al., 2017; Maddocks et al., 2017; Vermylen, Szmuilowicz, & Kalhan, 2015). Miranda, Peces, Babarro, Sanchez, and Cerdeira (2016) approached palliative care in a research conducted in Madrid from a different angle. They included the patients with stage IV COPD in the decision making for their palliative care measures and actively involved them in their self-care from nutrition, to physical activities, medications, and end-of-life decisions. The goal of Miranda et al. (2016) was to determine the factors that will guide patients and care givers

to determine if the patients with stage IV COPD need to be included in palliative care., and how to tailor palliative care to meet the needs of each patient with stage IV COPD. Researchers who studied palliative care options for patients with COPD did not mention any role the respiratory therapists may play to help care for those patients.

Economic and Social Impact

Patients with COPD suffer from several comorbidities such as reduction in physical functions and anxiety, in addition to needing multiple medications to manage their COPD and other comorbidities such as cardiac diseases, sleep apnea, and diabetes (Hatipoğlu, 2018; Mayo Clinic, 2018; Panos, 2016). When patients with COPD experience exacerbation and need to be readmitted to the hospitals, they miss work or cause their family and friends to miss work. Missing work leads to negative financial impact on their families, friends, coworkers, and workplace. In addition, the illness has negative emotional impact on the patients, their families, and friends.

Researchers in Ottawa found an intervention as small as smoking cessation program after discharging patients with COPD reduced the number of smokers by 30.5%, the readmissions by 116, hospital days by 923, and deaths by 119. When they compared costs, the costs spent on the program was much lower than the savings hospitals and payors accrued (Mullen et al., 2016). Other researchers in Cambridge University cautioned after their study that the economic impact of self-management programs for patients with COPD is moderate and more research is needed (van Eeden, van Heugten, Mastrigt, & Evers, 2016). Due to the inability to effectively and consistently reduce the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD, Ogunbayo (2017) and Russell et al. (2018) conducted qualitative studies to seek understanding of the perspectives of providers and patients with COPD. Both studies concluded that there are inconsistencies in the plan of care and physicians' practices as well as patients' abilities to adhere to those plans of care. Some of the patients' limitations included lack of understanding of the disease and financial limitations to meet the plan of care (Russell et al., 2018). From the physician's perspectives, there were different pathways for treatments which create inconsistencies (Ogunbayo, 2017).

Respiratory Therapists and Reduction of the 30-day Readmission Rate

There is a scarcity of information regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rate. Some researchers conducted studies to provide evidence that respiratory therapists effectively contribute to reducing the costs of health care in the in-patient and out-patient settings. The information they gathered supported the hypothesis in the inpatient's settings (Becker et al., 2018). On the other hand, other researchers were able to prove that the respiratory therapists will contribute to the reduction of the 30-day readmissions and recommended more studies in different settings to determine the optimal use of respiratory therapists (Silver et al., 2017). Since the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD remain high and the role of the respiratory therapists is not clearly identified in the discharge planning and transition of care for those patients, it is essential to learn the perceptions of the care managers of the potential role the respiratory therapists can play to positively impact the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD.

As a result, a basic qualitative approach is suited for this study since there is a need to induct new knowledge regarding reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD and the paucity of research regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD.

Summary and Conclusions

The literature review revealed there is no specific program for discharge planning for patients with COPD that effectively reduces their 30-day readmission rates. The common theme is to take a multidisciplinary approach and to individualize the plan based on the patient's needs and the community resources. In addition, studies showed that some discharge plans might or might not have a positive impact on reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Studies conducted outside the United States did not mention respiratory therapists because the respiratory therapy profession is not a worldwide profession. Some studies conducted in the United States mentioned the use of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning with emphasis on the need of more studies to prove how to utilize them. Reducing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD remains unresolved. Thus, there is an opportunity to explore if the respiratory therapists have a potential role to help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD from the perspective of the care managers who are the main leaders of the discharge planning process. To seek the perspectives of the care managers, I conducted a qualitative study with a constructivist paradigm. The population was the care managers

who have 12 months experience working in hospitals and 12 months experience in discharging patients with COPD. I used semi structured interviews to collect the data. I used manual coding to sort the data and the emergent themes. Chapter 3 will include the details of the methodology for this study topic that addressed the gap identified in the literature review.

Chapter 3: Research Method

Introduction

Because the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD continues to be at 20% for all patients discharged with COPD diagnosis from hospitals despite the efforts of health care administrators to reduce that rate, there is a need to continue to seek understanding of the problem from different views. The literature review revealed that multidisciplinary approaches helped to reduce the 30-day readmissions. Multidisciplinary teams included care managers and clinicians from different disciplines without effectively and consistently including respiratory therapists.

Purpose

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to seek understanding of the perceptions of the care managers regarding the rationale for omitting respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. A paucity of research exists regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning of patients with COPD from U.S. hospitals (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2015). I intended in this study to provide the needed information to influence the addition of respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team and to discern why they are not currently part of it.

I used a constructivist research paradigm because there are different views on the causes of high rates of 30-day readmission rates among patients with COPD. My goal for this study was to improve understanding of the perceptions of care managers regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for

patients with COPD. This chapter includes the following sections, research design and rationale, role of the researcher, methodology, issues of trustworthiness, and a summary.

Research Design and Rationale

Research Questions

The research questions for this study were:

RQ1: How do the care managers perceive the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

RQ2: What might be the potential impact of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

Central Concept of the Study

The central concept of the study was to seek understanding of the care managers perceptions toward the potential role respiratory therapists might have to reduce the 30day readmission rate of patients with COPD. Because there is a scarcity of literature that discusses the role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning teams in general and COPD discharge planning teams in particular, and the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD continue to be an unresolved issue in the United States, there is a need for an inductive approach to help improve the understanding of the potential role of respiratory therapists to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. As a result, a qualitative research approach was suitable for the central concept of this study to bring a new knowledge regarding the rationale behind omitting the respiratory therapists from the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. I used a qualitative approach to seek understanding of the central concept from the views of the care managers who are the foundation of every discharge planning team. I was the instrument for this research study. Researchers use qualitative studies to obtain rich information and potentially add new knowledge to the current literature. I used qualitative approach in the hope that the information I gathered from the views of care managers will be useful to improve the discharge planning and the reduction in the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD.

Research Tradition and Rationale

I used a qualitative approach. Basic qualitative study was the research tradition. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explain that basic qualitative inquiry presents concepts in applied filed; the researcher seeks knowledge from the people who live the phenomenon through their daily interactions. Basic qualitative study was a good fit for this research study because I was studying a concept in a health care environment that is an applied field and was seeking knowledge from the care managers who lived the phenomenon (the discharge planning for patients with COPD) during their daily interactions at work. The basic qualitative approach has had different names over the years such as "generic, basic, and interpretative" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 23). A basic qualitative study aligns with the constructivist approach (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). I was seeking to understand the phenomenon from the perspectives of the care managers who lived the experience of the discharge planning daily. As a result, basic qualitative approach was the best fit for this study.

Other qualitative approaches that were not used in this study are phenomenology, ethnography, grounded theory, narrative inquiry, and case study. The phenomenology

approach is based on the lived experience of the participants and the interpretation of such experiences (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The phenomenology tradition did not meet the needs of the study because I aimed to seek understanding of the perceptions of care managers regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in reducing the 30-day readmission rates.

The ethnography type of the qualitative research revolves around culture and beliefs (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016; Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). I did not use the ethnography approach because I was not seeking to study the culture or the beliefs of a population. Moreover, Merriam and Tisdell (2016) and Ravitch and Mittenfelner Carl (2016) explained that researchers who seek to establish a new theory from data analysis use the grounded theory tradition of the qualitative research. The grounded theory tradition of the qualitative research was not suitable for my research study because I was not seeking to establish a new theory from the data analysis. Additionally, narrative inquiry is based on the story told by a participant and the researcher's interpretation of the story (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016; Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). I did not use the narrative inquiry because I was not conducting my study based on the story told by a participant and my interpretation of the story. . A case study is a type of qualitative inquiries that study the phenomenon within its own environment (Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). A case study was not appropriate for this research study because I did not intend to study the discharge planning for patients with COPD within any hospital as it occurred. As a result, basic qualitative study approach was best suited for this study.

Role of the Researcher

The researcher is the instrument in qualitative studies. As the instrument, the researcher conducts the interviews, transcribes, and analyzes the data (Maxwell, 2013). result, Creswell (2014) noted that the researcher must be mindful of personal biases and perceptions and not allow them to influence the interpretations of the data. I am a respiratory therapist with a frontline and leadership roles and experiences. I had to ensure that my profession and background did not influence data analysis; therefore, I used a reflexive journal to keep the research study bias free. Reflexivity in qualitative research allows the researchers to recognize how their experiences and background might affect the interpretations of the study data (Creswell, 2014). I also used peer review during the data analysis phase to safeguard the study from my bias. Peer review contributes to strengthening the validity and reliability of research studies (Creswell, 2014)

Researchers must ensure that the participants do not feel threatened or pressured during the study. Therefore, researchers should not have any connections with the participants. Conducting a study at a shared workplace may bring some risks to the participants if the participants report to the researcher. Careful selection of the topic, participants, and site helped to alleviate such risks. For the purpose of this study, I had no connections or relations with the participants.

I planned to give the participants gifts cards at the end of the interview. I included the gift cards in Walden Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval and the consent form. I disclosed that the gift card was a token of appreciation for the participant's time.

I had a suitable understanding of the information the care managers provided because of my background in healthcare in general and respiratory therapy in particular. I was sensitive to the participants unspoken words such as tone of voice and pauses during the interviews (see Maxwell, 2013). I conducted all the interviews over the phone which was the most convenient way for the participants given their work schedules. geographical locations, and distances. Body language was not captured since the interviews did not occur in person or via video conferencing devices. Communication is not limited to the spoken words; tone of voice and pauses provided cues. I used those cues to ask probing questions and to improve my understanding of the care managers perceptions of the potential roles respiratory therapists might play in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates. Although I obtained Walden IRB approval to use email interviews as a last resort, I did not need to use email interviews. In the email interviews, the researcher loses the ability to ask the probing questions in time. The researcher will have to resend an email back with the probing questions. I did not need to contact the participants later after the interviews for clarifications.

The preferred method of interviewing is face-to-face interviews, followed by phone interviews (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). The use of email interviews is limited to the instances when the participants are unable to complete in-time interviews. Once I obtained Walden IRB approval, site IRB approval, and permission to start recruiting and contacting the prospective participants, I posted the flyer in public places and on social media platforms, and emailed the flyer, the letter of intent and the screening questionnaire. The care managers who were interested in participating contacted me, set up appointments for the interview, and provided the best way to contact them. All participants preferred phone interviews. The participants signed the consent form prior to the interview.

Because it is difficult to collect data about perceptions by observation, Rubin and Rubin (2012) recommend the use of semi structured interview questions to allow for probing questions based on the participants' responses (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Moreover, the respiratory therapists do not have an active and consistent role in the discharge planning, at the present time. As a result, observing the process was not an option for this study. Maxwell (2013) and Merriam and Tisdell (2016) noted that the researchers can find data from the views of the participants by using semi structured interviews. I used semi structured interviews to obtain my data from the views of the care managers. Too maintain the study bias free and keep the ethical issues that might arise during the study in perspective, I used a reflexive journal, peer review, assured the participants that their identities will remain confidential, and paid close attention to their tone of voice.

Methodology

Participant Selection Logic

For my research study, I recruited and interviewed participants from a healthcare system in a southern state where I used to work. The healthcare system is in one of the southern states. In addition, I recruited care managers from social media platforms and used snowball sampling techniques. The population is the care managers who had 12 months experience working in hospitals and 12 months experience discharging patients with COPD in the United States.

After obtaining Walden IRB approval and the healthcare system IRB approval, the researcher followed Walden's IRB requirements and the healthcare system IRB requirements and guidelines to recruit participants. The Walden IRB approval number for this study was 05-13-19-0337933., with an expiration date on May 12th, 2020. To explain the purpose of the study, I used a flyer and a letter of intent. If the prospective participants had questions, they had the researcher contact information, cell phone, and email address. The participants had the opportunity to ask any questions or raise any concerns before signing the consent and before starting the interview. They also had opportunities to ask questions during the interview.

I used purposive sampling, convenient sampling, and snowball sampling strategies for this qualitative research. The sampling was purposive because the participants had to be care managers with 12 months experience working in hospitals and 12 months experience in the discharge planning of patients with COPD. They were key informants. The sampling was convenient because I conducted the research study by asking participation from care managers who worked in one of the healthcare systems located in the same area where I reside and by using social media platforms. I also used snowball sampling because I reached to care managers using social media platforms, groups, and public locations. The prospective participants knew if they meet the study criteria from the information provided in the flyer, the letter of intent, the screening questionnaire, and the consent form. They asked me clarifying questions when they were unsure if they met the criteria. I ended the recruiting process when I detected data saturation and completed the scheduled interviews. I contacted the care managers who met the criteria of the study and were no longer needed to participate when I detected data saturation.

I sent the documents electronically via email, and I posted the flyer on social media platforms. Once I received the answers to the screening questionnaire and the contact information from the prospective participants, I emailed the consent form to the prospective participants who met the inclusion criteria. If they agreed to participate, the participants had to reply to the consent email by typing "I consent," or sign the consent form and scan it to my Walden University email. In this case, I signed the consent and emailed the signed copy to the participants to keep for their records. The participants signed the consent before the start of the interview. I asked the participants to save an electronic or paper copy of the consent form. I used email, text messages, and phone calls to set up the interview dates and times based on the participants preferred methods of communication.

Because the study was a basic qualitative study, I continued participants' recruitment and interviewing until I reached data saturation. Data saturation means the participants are no longer providing new information or data (Creswell, 2014; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). When I noticed I was not collecting new information or data from the participants, I ended the recruitment of new participants. The estimated sample size for the study was 10 to 12 participants or the number of participants needed to reach data saturation. The actual sample size was 12 participants. I transcribed and analyzed the data following each interview. All interviews were phone interviews. I did not need to use email interviews.

Instrumentation

I developed the interview questions and some possible probing questions that aligned with the research questions. I performed a field test for the interview questions by asking two care managers to help the researcher test the questions. Interview questions are in the Appendix. I audio recorded the interviews, except for the field test interviews because the first recording device mal-functioned and the interviews were scheduled back to back. I recorded the answers manually in a notebook during the field test. Although the Free Conference Call service was a backup plan, I did not use it. I transcribed the interviews the same day they occurred and started coding the data. I will save the data collected via audio-recording, emails, and documents for five years in a locked filing cabinet drawer. Five years after the publication of the study, I will destroy all the collected data to ensure confidentiality of the participants. I did not and will not disclose the identities of the participants to anyone else. I assigned each participant in the field test and the research study a letter and a number to maintain confidentiality.

Procedure for Field Test

I developed open ended semi structured questions that align with the two research questions. The goal of the field test was to check the validity of the semi structured interview questions, and ensure the data collected through the interview questions aligns with the purpose of the study and answer the research questions (see Hurst et al., 2015). I
obtained Walden IRB approval for the field test. Walden IRB approval number was 05-13-19-0337933 with an expiration date on May 12, 2020. I followed the same procedure for field test and the research study as it relates to recruitment, participation, and data collection. The only difference for the field test was that I informed the field test participants that the data is collected to ensure the accuracy of the interview questions. Once I transcribed and analyzed two field test interviews, I decided to use the interview questions without modification and to proceed with the study.

Procedure for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Semi structured interviews with open ended questions and probing questions constituted the method of data collection for the field test and for the research study. Although face-to-face interviews were first choice because they allow the researcher to capture body language that gives clues to more probing questions, I conducted all the interviews over the phone. I did not need to use internet applications such as Skype, WhatsApp, Free Conference Call line, and email interviews, but they were part of the IRB approved tools.

I audio recorded the interviews after obtaining permission from the participants to be on speakerphone and allow the recording of the interview. Audio-recording of the interviews allowed me to capture all the spoken and some unspoken data such as tone of voice and pauses. I used a new digital recorder that allowed the monitoring of the recording to prevent data loss during or after the interview since the first recorder broke during the field test interviews.

I collected the data. The participants agreed to phone interviews that were more suitable due to work schedule, different states, and different time zones. The participants received information that the duration of the interview is approximately one hour with a possibility of more time or less time based on the information they will provide. I ensured that each participant signed the consent form before starting the interview. I reminded the participant to print a hard copy or save an electronic copy of the signed consent. I started the interview by explaining the purpose of the interview as stated in the consent, thanked the participant for their willingness to participate, reminded them that I will record the interview and obtained their verbal consent to audio-record the interview. The participants had the opportunity to allow or deny me to contact them after the interview if there was a need to clarify some information. At the end of the interview, I thanked the participants and asked them if they have any questions. The participants had my contact information prior to the interview and in the consent form. I also explained how I will utilize the information they provided and reassured them that their identities will never be disclosed to anyone else. I emailed the gift cards of \$5.00 to the participants who accepted the gift cards on the same day of the interview. Six participants opted out of the gift card and stated they were happy to help. The gift card was a token of appreciation of their time. I continued to recruit participants until data saturation was reached.

Since communication methodologies such as emails, phone calls, and text messages might not reach the intended person(s), I included in Walden IRB approval and the site IRB approval a step to resend the letters of intent and the screening questionnaire to the care managers a second and third time, and obtained approval to text them. In addition, I included in Walden IRB approval and the site IRB approval a plan to contact the prospective participants up to three times via phone, text message, or email to set up the date and time for the interview. The participants signed the consent form before the start of the interview. I asked the participants to save an electronic or a hard copy of the consent form for their records.

The participants' received in the consent an explanation that they may decide not to pursue the interview at any time before and during the interview process, and they have the right to refuse any further contact after they complete the interview. The consent included an explanation that the participants have the right to decide which method to use to contact them for clarifications, such as phone calls, text messages, emails, face-to-face meeting, or Internet including email. The participants received information on how their identities, names, and contact information will remain confidential. I used numbers and letters to replace their real names. I am the only one who had and will have access to the real names. After five years following the publication of the study, I will destroy the participants' contact information, paper and electronic documents, and data. I offered the participants the option to read a summary of the study once it is published if they want to know the study results, and how the study might benefit them in the future.

Data Analysis Plan

I connected the interview questions to the research questions to maintain alignment. Each research question had its own interview questions. As a result, the data collection was related to the research questions (Appendix). The theoretical framework guided the data analysis to ensure alignment in every step. I transcribed the interviews on the same day of the interviews occurred, in addition to sorting, coding, and analyzing the data to prevent data loss; therefore, I was able to detect data saturation in a timely manner. Coding the data is a reiterative process. I reviewed each set of data several times, over several weeks. Themes and meanings of the data occurred once sorting the data was complete. I separated the data by questions to help in the detection of codes, categories, and themes. I wrote paragraphs to describe the meaning. Although I did not intend to use software for data analysis at this time because the plan was to use peer review, I kept in perspective all possible options and requested from Walden IRB approval to use NVivo software if needed. I did not use NVivo for my study.

I presented and addressed discrepant cases during data analysis and discussion. Discrepant cases are inevitable. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) stated that data and its analysis present different views and perspectives. The explanation of different views and personal experiences is important to help the audience understand the analysis and results of the study (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016).

Table 2

	Interview	Interview Question
	Question #	
RO 1	1	Describe the care manager profession
	2	Describe vour typical day at work
	3	Describe your biggest challenges
	4	Describe your role and challenges when
		discharging patients with COPD
	5	How reducing the COPD 30-day readmission rate
		is affecting your workflow
	6	What do you know about the respiratory therapists?
	7	What are your perceptions or views on the use of
		respiratory therapists in the discharge planning
		team for patients with COPD
	8	Experiences if you have worked on discharge
		planning team with respiratory therapists
RQ 2	1	What would be different in your workflow if the
		discharge planning team for patients with COPD
		included respiratory therapists?
	2	What would be your concerns
	3	The respiratory therapist impact on 30-day
		readmission rates
	4	Hospitals reaction to including respiratory
		therapists on the discharge planning team for patients with COPD?

Research Questions and Interview Questions

Issues of Trustworthiness

Credibility

Credibility or internal validity means how closely the researcher describes the reality (Creswell, 2014; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Data analysis must be bias free. To do so, Creswell (2014), Merriam and Tisdell (2016), and Miles, Hubeman, and Saldaña (2014) suggested to use different methods such as reflexivity, peer review, member checking, and debrief. I kept a reflexive journal and asked two peers to review the data to ensure the study remains bias free. One peer responded and reviewed the data. The second peer did not respond.

Transferability

Transferability or external validity means to what extent researchers may apply the study to other situations and obtain similar results (Creswell, 2014; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Transferability is like generalization in quantitative research; however, some researchers discuss transferability as the ability to obtain the same results under similar circumstances as of the research study (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). To ensure transferability of this study, I used detailed description and ensured the sample size and participants were appropriate to reach data saturation with meaningful data which helped with the external validity of the study. I provided detailed description of the data and data analysis. I recruited participants from different sites and states, so the participants presented different perspectives due to different backgrounds and experiences.

Dependability

Dependability means the data is consistent and aligns with the research questions (Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). I used peer review and debrief and discussed all possible questions and limitations to ensure dependability of this study. I documented all the steps I followed in this study.

Conformability

Conformability means the research study is bias free (Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). To ensure conformability, researchers use reflexive journal to acknowledge their bias and keep their personal agenda or views in check (Ravitch & Mittenfelner Carl, 2016). The main goal is to answer the research questions within the theoretical framework. I used a reflexive journal and asked for peer review to ensure the study remains bias free, and my own profession and experiences do not influence data analysis. The data collected aligned with and answered the research questions within the systems theory that was the framework of the study.

Intra and Intercoder Reliability

Since the use of peer review ensures trustworthiness of the study, I chose carefully the peer reviewer. The peer reviewer was a colleague from Walden University and had no background in respiratory therapy or care management. He was bias free and able to give an objective review of the data and its analysis. He was also in qualitative research studies; therefore, he had the knowledge about qualitative data and its analysis.

Ethical Procedures

One of the main objectives of a researcher is to consider any moral and ethical issues that might arise during the study (Miles et al., 2014). The researchers must do their best to protect their participants and ensure the information or data the participants provide will not cause the participants harm in their personal lives and their workplace (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016; Miles et al., 2014). The population was made of the care managers who had 12 months experience working in hospitals and 12 months experience in discharge planning for patients with COPD. Sampling methods included convenient, purposive, and snowball sampling. I used the screening questionnaire to ensure the participants met the study criteria. The care managers who met the study criteria and agreed to participate contacted me and set up a date and time for the interview. I emailed

the consent form for the participants to sign prior to the interview, and ensured the consent was signed prior to the start of the interview.

I included in the letter of intent and in the consent form information that explained to the participants their rights to refuse to participate even after they sign the consent, their rights to decide not to continue through with the interview, and their rights to refuse to be contacted after the interview for further clarification. I assured them that their identities, their real names, and their contact information will remain confidential. I will destroy all their information and collected data five years after the publication of the study to ensure confidentiality.

Since the study is about the perceptions of the care managers of the potential role of the respiratory therapists to reduce the 30-day readmission rates, I did not anticipate adverse events; however, since some people might have had experiences with loved ones in the hospital on life support, discussing respiratory therapists might trigger some bad memories. If the participants were to experience bad memories, my plan was to stop the interview and allow them time to decide whether to pursue, reschedule, or withdraw from the study. During the interviews, no participants experienced any adverse events.

I am the only one who has access to the data with the real names. Immediately following each interview, I assigned the participant a letter and a number to maintain the confidentiality of the participants' identities. I am keeping the data in a safe place for five years following the publication of the study. I will shred the papers and erase or destroy any electronic records after five years from the date of the publication of the research. I planned on thanking the participants at the end of the interviews with a gift card and disclosed the gift card upfront in the consent form that included the intent of the gift card as a token of appreciation for their time and willingness to help. Six participants opted out of the gift card. Since I am a respiratory therapist, I kept a reflexive journal and used peer review to ensure the data analysis was bias free. I had no connection to the participants since they were care managers recruited from different states using social media platforms, snowball sampling, and a site where I used to work.

Summary

Chapter 3 included the purpose of the study, the research design as a constructivist basic qualitative research study, the role of the researcher, the methodology, and issues of trustworthiness, including ethical procedures. The methodology section included the participants' selection plan and reasoning, the instrumentation, the field test, the researcher developed instrument, and data analysis plan. Chapter 4 includes the field test results, the setting during the study time, data collection details, data analysis including coding, themes and discrepant cases if applicable, evidence of trustworthiness, and results of the study.

Chapter 4: Results

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative study was to seek understanding of the care managers' perceptions regarding the potential role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. The research questions were:

RQ1: How do care managers perceive the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process of patients with COPD?

RQ2: What might be the potential impact of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

This chapter includes the field test, the study settings, demographics of the participants, data collection, data analysis, evidence of trustworthiness, results of the study, and a summary.

Field Test

For the field study, I tested the interview questions with two participants to find if the questions are appropriate for the study and if the answers to the interview questions will help answer the research questions. I informed the participants that their answers will not be included in the data analysis. I recruited each of the two participants according to the study protocol. Each participant had to sign a consent form before the start of the interview. I conducted the field interviews as phone interviews. Each interview lasted about 25 minutes. I was unable to audio record the interviews due to technical issues with the recording device. I took the notes manually. I scheduled the field test interviews back-to-back on the same day. I informed the participants at the start of the interview that they would be on speaker phone. The participants agreed. After interviewing the two participants, I reviewed the answers and concluded the interview questions were aligned with the research questions and will answer the research questions. I did not need to make any changes or adjustments to the interview questions. The field test ended after two interviews.

Setting

I recruited 12 participants from nine states, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Michigan, Minnesota, Ohio, Oregon, and Texas. I did not know any of the participants. The communication occurred via phone calls, text messages, emails, and social media platforms. The participants signed the consent form prior to the interview. I conducted all the interviews via phone and audio recorded the interviews after getting permission from the participants to do so. I gave the participants the opportunity before the start of the interview to ask clarifying questions or raise concerns. The participants answered the interview questions based on their work experiences, their workplaces, their views, and the communities they serve. The participants did not mention any conditions that might have influenced their answers or the interpretation of the study results. All participants answered all interview. The interview was on hold for six minutes before it resumed without any other interruptions. Three participants had to reschedule the interview.

Demographics

Sixteen case managers met the study criteria. I detected data saturation at eight participants and concluded recruitment and interviewing at 12 participants. The 12 participants were females and from nine different states. Eleven out of the 12 participants were registered nurses, and one participant was a social worker. There was no difference in the job responsibilities as care managers given the different backgrounds. The registered nurses started their careers as frontline nurses and moved to care manager roles. Years of experience as care managers ranged from 3 years to 33 years. Table 3 shows the states of the participants.

Table 3

Participants'	' States
---------------	----------

	Colorado	Florida	Georgia	Kentucky	Michigan	Minnesota	Ohio	Oregon	Texas
# of Ps	1	1	3	1	1	1	1	1	2

Note. # of Ps: Number of participants

Data Collection

Number of Participants, Location, and Duration of Data Collection

The number of participants was 12. The participants were from nine different states. I conducted the interviews and data collection via phone calls, one-time interview per participant. The interview time averaged 30 minutes. I did not need to contact any participant after the interview to obtain clarifications. I started the recruitment of participants on June 27, 2019 and completed it on October 17, 2017. I began the interviews on July 9, 2019 and concluded them on Nov 5, 2019.

I conducted the data collection using phone interviews and recorded the 12 interviews using an audio recording device after obtaining verbal permission from the participants to place them on speaker phone and record the interview. There was no need to use Free Conference Call service, internet interviews such as Skype or WhatsApp, or email interviews. The recording device functioned properly since I purchased a new one after the malfunction of the previous recording device during the field test interviews.

Initially, I was recruiting participants from one site. The recruitment process started on June 27, 2019 and ended on October 17, 2019. After 4 weeks from the start date of the recruitment process, there was a need to request a change in the recruitment procedure from Walden IRB to allow the recruitment of participants from social media platforms and other public places after obtaining the appropriate permissions as needed. On August 13, 2019, Walden IRB approved the request. On August 14, 2019, the recruitment of care managers using social media platforms, public places, and snowball sampling began. Four case managers groups granted me permission to join their groups. Social media and snowball sampling allowed me to connect with care managers from different states. A total of 32 care managers responded, and 16 met the criteria for the study. Out of the 16 respondents who met the criteria, I interviewed 12 care managers. I detected data saturation with eight participants. There was no need to continue to recruit and interview more participants.

The participants who met the criteria contacted me and set up dates and times for phone interviews. One participant needed 6 minutes break during the interview to take care of work-related issues. Three out of the 12 participants had to reschedule the interview due to personal or work-related reasons. I conducted eleven interviews during business hours on weekdays and one interview early evening on a weekday. The original planned interview time was approximately one hour. The actual interview times varied between 22 minutes and 42 minutes. I detected data saturation after the eighth interview. I completed four more interviews for a total of 12 interviews. The estimated sample size was 10 to 12 participants.

Data Analysis

Process

I transcribed the data the same day of the interview using an Excel file. I made twelve Excel sheets, one sheet per interview question. TI deidentified the participants immediately following the interview. I used the letter P to represent the participants. I assigned a number to each participant following the order of the interview dates and times. For example, P1 represented the first participant, P2 represented the second participant, and so on. I noticed that having the 12 answers for the same question on one Excel sheet was a good way to detect codes, categories, and themes. The data review occurred over the duration of the data collection. It was a reiterative process that took 4 to 6 hours a day, 3 days a week. There were words that repeated throughout the data collected per interview question as stated by different participants. I grouped those words under categories using structural and descriptive coding. I completed all coding and data analysis within the systems theory in management. I began data interpretation after identifying the categories and themes.

Codes, Categories, and Themes

There were five themes that emerged from 18 categories. Table 4 summarizes the data collected from the case managers. They described themselves as multitaskers because they need to help the patient and their families and care givers with multiple aspects to ensure as safe smooth transition from hospital to home or hospital to another destination such as nursing homes, rehabilitation hospitals, long-term acute care hospitals, palliative care, or hospice care. Meanwhile, the care managers must follow the insurance and Medicare and Medicaid guidelines, and hospital policies and procedures related to length of stay.

Table 4

Categories and Codes: Theme: Care Managers Are Multitaskers

	Care	Utilization	Discharge	Patient	See the big
	Coordination	Review	Planning	Advocate	picture
1	Physicians	Appropriate admission versus social admission	Anticipated discharge date	What is best for the patient	Possible change in patient's health condition
2	Nurses	Appropriate coding of the admission	Patient needs to be discharge ready	Guide the patient and family for the appropriate decision	Consider different discharge plans
3	Physical Therapists	Length of Stay	Patient needs post discharge	Coach and Educate	Help others see the big picture
4	Occupational Therapists	Medicare and Medicaid forms	Where is the patient going after discharge?	Follow up post discharge	Financial needs
5	Speech Therapists	Patient's rights to dispute discharge	DME and Home Health	Support: help the patients understand their condition	Community Support
6	Complete the ordered diagnostic tests		Hospice, Palliative, or Comfort Care	Motivators: help the patient see the positives	Anticipate needs for discharge early in the admission
7	Prescriptions ready for discharge		LTAC, Rehab, SNF	Navigators- Investigators	
8	Home Öxygen (Respiratory therapists)		Transportation needs, cost of medications, copays and deductibles		

Participant P1 described the care management profession as, "Jack of all trades." She added, "We get to know them the patients on a personal basis more than respiratory and nursing." Participant P11 made a similar statement, "We have to be Jack of all trades." Participant P5 described her profession,

My job is two folds, utilization review which is a lot of responsibilities to make sure the patients are in the right status, so we don't get denied payments, and need to manage the length of stay. Second is care coordination and discharge planning to get the patient to the right safe place and ensure continuity of care.

P4, P9, and P10 indicated that they do utilization review, care coordination and discharge planning, same as P5 role. P6 described her job as,

Understanding the big picture and breaking down the issues into small steps for the patients and help them manage the benefits they are entitled to and they receive. Partner with them and make sure they understand the process and get what they need.

P2 and P3 stated that the care managers may have nursing or social worker backgrounds. P8 described her role as, "Transition patients form acute settings back to the community whether it is their home, SNF, lower level of care."

Table 5 summarizes the multidisciplinary approach steps the care managers take to ensure safe transition for the patient from hospital to out of the hospital where the patients will be safe, have the appropriate care, and their needs are met. P8 stated, "I coordinate discharge planning, coordinate plan of care with a multidisciplinary team that includes PT [Physical Therapist]/OT [Occupational Therapist]/ RT [Respiratory Therapists]/RN [Registered Nurse]/PCP [Primary Care Physician]/ Family, and of course the patient." P10 indicated, "Care managers coordinate transports, comfort care, palliative care." All participants talked about a huddle or multidisciplinary meeting in their workplace where different disciplines meet once a day and discuss patients' census and needs for a safe discharge while meeting the insurance requirements, and length of stay target. P8 stated,

I look at patient census, based on assigned area, do assessment of patients, know what they need based on admission diagnosis. Discharge planning starts right upon admission, what they will need based on their admission diagnosis. Prepare the patient to go back to the community.

P9 responded,

I go through all the charts, review new admissions and new patients, find out what discharges are not completed or held, find the reasons of the hold up. Then I go to the floor, talk to the RNs, charge RNs, physicians. I see all new patients find out their baseline, where they would like to go after discharge, do they need PT/OT/Speech, are their PT/OT/Speech ordered? and take it from there. I have to call skilled facilities. I am on hold for long time, and sometimes they hang up on me, and I have to call again. Sometimes, patient's condition changes, and now we have to send them to LTAC [Long Term Acute Care] or Rehab [Rehabilitation Hospital] versus SNF [Skilled Nursing Facility].

Table 5

	Hospital Huddles	Unit Huddle	Disciplines involved
1	Rounds that involve all hospital departments	Patients ready for discharge	Physicians
2	Hospital Staffing for the day	Patients who have barriers for discharge	Nurses
3	Broken equipment	Action plans to address barriers	Physical Therapists
4	Number of anticipated discharges	SNF, LTAC, Rehab, Home, Home Health, DME	Occupational Therapists
5	Barriers to some discharges		Speech Therapists
6	Patients awaiting a bed		Respiratory Therapists if home oxygen is needed
7	Patient awaiting a ride		Patient
8			Family- Care giver

Categories and Codes: Theme: Multidisciplinary Approach to Discharge Planning

Table 6 presents the challenges the care managers face. When talking about the challenges they face during the discharge planning in general and discharge planning for patients with COPD in particular, there was some frustration that emerged from the answers. Frustration was multifactorial and included insurance companies' rules and regulations, difficulties in predicting what they will approve or reject, and the wait time for a call back. Lack of patients engagement in their self-care, scarce or lack of community resources to help patients with financial and healthcare needs post discharge, homeless patients, lack of family support, financial restraints, the uninsured and underinsured, lack of transportation options, Medicare versus Medicaid coverage for

transportation, and high costs of healthcare, medications, and deductibles were all part of the challenges the participants stated.

The participants emphasized that patients with COPD have comorbidities which make their discharge more complicated and adds to the risks of readmission within 30 days. The high cost of inhalers or high copays make them unaffordable for patients with COPD. Inability to get inhalers put the patients at high risk for readmission. Another factor the participants added about patients with COPD is their lack of engagement in their self-care, lack of understanding of their progressive chronic disease, and their inability to change their old habits. P7 described the situation as follow,

COPD is very difficult in this community because we have a high usage of tobacco in this community. The hospital offers free smoking cessation classes. My state has free resources for smokers such as quit lines and smoking cessation programs. Smoking cessation classes are covered by certain insurance companies. In my workplace, there is a grant that we use to provide free Nicotine patches to the patients who cannot afford it. We also have patients who cannot afford the medications especially the inhalers. The inhalers are very expensive. One rescue inhaler cost \$56.00 with insurance. If the patient needs LAVA or LABA inhalers, the cost is several hundred dollars per inhaler. Even with insurance, the copay is high, \$250.00 per inhaler. (...). We are a disproportionate share hospital where we have high number of Medicare patients. We try to help those patients and connect them to the manufacturers that offer discount coupons for the under insured and uninsured. We also consider alternate things such as sending patients home with

nebulizers if the medication cost is less than inhalers. The grant that covers Nicotine patches covers the home nebulizers too. We also try to be proactive with the COPD patient to treat their hypoventilation syndrome and get them the appropriate diagnosis to qualify them for NIV [Non-Invasive Ventilation] or CPAP [Continuous Positive Airway Pressure] machines at home. We help those patients connect with pulmonologists. We have two groups of pulmonologists within 15 miles of our hospital.(...). Most insured patients get appointments sooner than Medicare patients.

When it came to the challenges of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team, the participants expressed that the respiratory therapy department is a small department, understaffed, and the respiratory therapists are very busy. They added the respiratory therapists cover more than one floor, and their busiest hours are the morning hours, the hours when patients' discharges occur. P10 stated, "A lot of hospitals do not have large respiratory departments. They rely on case managers to do patient education. In small hospitals, Respiratory therapists are managing vents, trauma patients, and are unavailable to help with discharge planning." Table 6 presents codes and categories for discharge challenges in general and patients with COPD in particular.

Table 6

Categories and Codes: Theme: Challenges during Discharge Planning

Table 7 represents the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team from the views of the case managers. The participants described tasks they observe the respiratory therapists perform in the hospitals. Three participants said the respiratory therapists tells them what the patient is receiving instead of what the patient will need for and upon discharge. The participants viewed the potential role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD as being the educators and expressed the need to extend their role to transition of care, into the community, and home health where the respiratory therapists will call the patients for follow up post discharge, make home visits to ensure the patient has the respiratory medications and equipment, and know how to use them, re-educate, coach, and evaluate the home environment for triggers for patients COPD exacerbation episodes. Participant P8 stated, "Respiratory should be part of the discharge planning for COPD. It is a respiratory issue, and it is their expertise." Participant P5 answered, "From care coordination aspect, it will be a huge benefit. They are so specialized, and case managers are not. Respiratory therapists can provide education for patients and help patients get more compliant. With more education, patients become more compliant." P12 said that using respiratory on the discharge planning team should be determined by the number of COPD patients admitted to the hospital. P12 continued to explain that the respiratory therapists will be invaluable on the discharge planning team for the floors that are pulmonary or respiratory floors where the patients with respiratory problems are admitted

Table 7 summarizes the categories and codes from the participants' responses regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD, and the participants' knowledge regarding the education and training needed to become respiratory therapists. Two participants did not know any information about the respiratory therapists' education. All participants viewed the current role of the respiratory therapists as task oriented, and potential role as educators, coaches, and navigators for patients with COPD. Table 7

Categories and Codes: Theme: Respiratory Therapists Current and Potential Role in the Discharge Planning for Patients with COPD

	Current Role Task oriented	Potential/Needed Role	What is known about their education
1	They tell us what the patient is receiving	They need to tell us what the patient will need to go home	Do not know -2 participants-
2	Oxygen weaning and home oxygen evaluation	In-depth education for the patients with COPD about their disease process and chronic condition	Some college education
3	Treatments-Give treatments	In depth patient education about their inhalers, medications, and equipment	Associate degree or bachelor's degree
4	Codes (Blues)	Beyond the wall of the hospital: calls post discharge-Navigators-	18 to 24 months college program like two-year nursing program
5	Rapid Response Team	Needed in the community, in home health like Physical therapists/Occupational Therapists/Speech Therapists	They are licensed
7	In the ICU-Ventilators	Need to visit the patients at home and assess their needs and home environment: triggers, prevention	On the job training
8	Take care of trauma patients	Assess their learning level and re-educate on inhalers, equipment.	
9	Some patient education during the treatments	Need to be given time to educate patients	
10		Very Beneficial (10 out of12)	

For the questions addressing the potential impact of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team on the 30-day readmission rates, 11 out of 12 participants stated that it will reduce the 30-day readmission rates because the respiratory therapists will provide the appropriate education to the patients and help them become more complaint, adherent, and engaged in their self-care. Participant P1 stated,

It will absolutely help to decrease the 30-day readmission rate. Patients need a reassuring voice, and the respiratory therapists can explain to the patient the information they need. COPD patients are better served by a respiratory therapist to help plan their discharge, call them three to five days post discharge to follow up with patients at home.

Participant P4 answered,

It would help to decrease the readmission rates. Educating patients at home on their meds [medications], inhalers, and oxygen post discharge is very important. Visiting them at home and pointing out the allergen. Make sure they have everything they need at home. Respiratory therapists currently do not visit the patients at home like PT/OT/Speech.

The concerns or challenges the participants perceived in adding the respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team for patients with COPD was getting hospitals' leadership to understand the importance of the respiratory therapists role in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD because adding the respiratory therapists means more money to spend, more Full-time employees to add, and how to justify them. Participant P9 stated, The leadership has to decide what their goals are. If they want to decrease the 30day readmission rates for patients with COPD as a goal, then they need to find out why COPD patients are being readmitted and establish a plan to address the issues. The issues are multidisciplinary, and it is a team approach. If there are respiratory issues, then the respiratory therapists need to be part of the team. It has to come from the leadership. What is the problem? What is the situation that led to the problem? and what is the solution? Who are the professionals that need to be involved? Respiratory can be part of that team.

Table 8 presents the categories and codes related to the potential impact of respiratory therapists on the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Ten participants agreed that the including the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning will help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. One participant did not see the need to include them on a regular basis in the discharge planning due to the small percentage of patients with COPD that frequent her hospital and her hospital size. She added, that incorporating the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning teams in larger hospitals where the number of patients with COPD is high will be beneficial.

All participants affirmed that the respirator therapists ware needed outside the hospitals, in the outpatient's settings to do in-house education, training, and assess patient's environment. All participants agreed that this approach will help to decrease the 30-day readmission rates because patients forget what they are taught in the hospital and need reiteration. They described the roles of the respiratory therapists as the educators, trainers, and navigators.

Table 8

Categories and Codes: Theme: Potential Impact of Respiratory Therapists on the 30-Day Readmission Rates for Patients with COPD

	Renefits	Concerns	Beyond the	Hospital Leadership
	Denents	Concerns	Hospital Walls	
1	Decrease readmissions 11/12	No concerns 6/11	In the community	Needs to determine if reducing readmission rates for patients with COPD is one of their goals
2	Not needed in small hospitals' discharge planning 1/11	How are they going to do it?	Home Health& DME	It depends on how progressive the hospital is
3	Expert in the field- needed for education	Need more staff	Transition of care and Continuity of Care	Need to understand why the patients with COPD are returning
4	Help patient understand their disease process	Small department	Home visits	If COPD is the reason, then respiratory needs to be involved
5	Help patient learn how to use their inhalers and respiratory equipment	Need to be allowed the time to educate the patients in- depth	Post discharge calls follow up	Set criteria to when to use respiratory for discharge planning for patients with COPD.
6	Patient will become more engaged in self-care	Define their role, when, what, where- Pulmonary floor	Navigators	They should not affect the bottom line-They need to be FTE neutral
7	Nurses are so busy and do not have time for in-depth education	Needed for in- patients and outpatients	Need a referral, a consult prescription	Justify their FTE in other ways
8	Education falls on care managers. We are not the expert . We need to learn from Respiratory	Needed in the community, in home health, in the clinics, need to do home visits. Need to be Navigators.	I can ask for them. But I will not get them.	

Table 9 summarizes the themes and the categories gathered from the data analysis.

Table 9

Themes and Categories Summary

	Care Managers are Multitaskers	Multi- Disciplinary Approach to discharge planning	Challenges during discharge planning	Respiratory Therapists Role	Potential Impact of Respiratory Therapists on the 30-day readmission rates
1	Care coordination	Rounds: all hospital	General	Current role	Huge Benefits
2	Utilization review	Rounds: per unit or floor	Patients with COPD	Potential Future role in the discharge of patients with COPD	Concerns: need more respiratory therapists
3	Discharge Planning, transition and continuity of care	Disciplines involved in discharge planning rounds	Including Respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team	Challenges of including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team	Beyond the hospital walls
4	Patient Advocate				Hospital Leadership
5	See the big Picture				Zeuderbnip

Discrepant Cases

Discrepant cases are deviation from most of the collected data. Participant P3 stated in response to the potential role the respiratory therapists might play in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD and concerns she might have if the respiratory therapists were to be included in the discharge planning team, I do not know what they will do or what their role would be. It depends on the size of the hospital and what their role would be. (...). Difficult to say since I work in a less than 100 bed hospital and do not have volume high enough of COPD patients to keep the respiratory therapists busy. Probably in larger hospitals with high volume of COPD. In my hospital the transition of care RN [Registered Nurse] is sufficient.

Participant 3 is answering from her own experience in her own workplace and the community where the hospital is located and thinking about the situation from having a full-time respiratory therapist to assist in the discharge planning versus on a as needed basis. It is a different view from a different lens from an in-patient perspective. P3 response may be interpreted as the respiratory therapists are not needed on discharge planning team in her workplace. The same participant P3 indicated,

If respiratory therapists are able to provide in depth teaching and home visits that will be helpful. Assess the oxygen tubing, too long and patient is not getting enough Oxygen. Are the inhalers and the nebulizers being used correctly? Patients forget 75% of what they are taught. The respiratory therapists' role is patient education and collaboration with case managers for a comprehensive follow up with the patient post discharge.

In this last statement, P3 is expressing that the respiratory therapists have a role outside the hospitals, in the community, in home health, which goes along with what the other 11 participants mentioned, that respiratory therapist's role should extend beyond the hospital walls. P12 stated that she does not think that adding respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team for patients with COPD will decrease the 30-day readmission rates because those patients "are not going to change their habits, and they are going to continue to smoke cigarettes. Just like the diabetic patients who continue to eat whatever they want to although they know it is going to harm them." P12 is speaking from her own lens, views, and experience as they related to patients' engagement in their self-care. This can be interpreted as the patients play the most important role in improving their health, and they must be partners with their healthcare team to improve their health. One point to consider exploring in this example is the need to improve the understanding on the lack of engagement in self-care.

Two participants mentioned that they worked with discharge planning teams where the respiratory therapists were actively involved. Participant P7 stated,

Very integral part and cost prohibitive. In our facility we implemented a bag that contains education material, discharge material, sample inhalers, instructions on how to use inhalers, and many other information related to discharge and self-care at home. Respiratory therapists educated the patients in the hospital. Then comes, who is paying? The bag is a no charge for patients with COPD. When we stopped using the bag, our readmission rates went up. We see better results with patients who receive the bags. Respiratory goes over the content of the bag with the patient one by one. The bags come and go. We try to use the bags in the peak season for COPD. How much money is available? Try to spend the money in the peak season for COPD.

Participant P8 mentioned leading a project, "Yes. We used to have a project that I was running. Respiratory therapists were very involved. They were on top of educationdiagnosis, treatments. That helped to decrease the 30-day readmission rates." Participant P6 mentioned that in her years of practice she had one instance when respiratory therapists were actively involved in the discharge planning for a patient who required a ventilator at home. She stated the respiratory therapists were very helpful in ensuring the patient and family's needs were met. Those three cases represent deviation from the other nine participants who did not have exposure to such programs or situations. However, the three examples support the idea that having respiratory therapists on the discharge planning teams is beneficial to the patient and will help decrease the 30-day readmission rates.

A third discrepant case presented by one participant who stated that the culture in her workplace demonstrates distrust in respiratory therapists. The participant stated that her team members comment when respiratory is mentioned, "They are RTs". She explained that the statement means distrust in the respiratory therapists' expertise; however, she added that the respiratory therapists are an untapped profession, and there is a need to actively involve them in the discharge planning. This discrepant case presents the lack of knowledge about the respiratory therapists' profession, education, and training, and the way they are utilized in the hospitals as a task-oriented profession may contribute to the mis-presentation of their skills and knowledge . This discrepant case offers an opportunity for the respiratory therapists to improve the knowledge about their profession by words and actions. One last discrepant case was mentioned by P12. P12 expressed a concern that if the patient is not willing to adhere to the plan of care, no one can help that patient. As a result, those non-adherent patients will continue to return. In the same time, she stated that she believes if the respiratory therapists will help decrease the 30-day readmission rates if they are utilized on the respiratory floors and units and out in the community. This discrepant case brings up an important aspect of non-adherence to plan of care and the need to explore that on a case by case scenario since not all non-adherent patients have the same reasons to be non-adherent. It is important to consider this from a holistic individualized approach.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Credibility

The steps outlined in the protocol were followed to ensure the credibility of the research study. The researcher kept a reflexive journal. In addition, peer review was completed with deidentified data. The results of the peer review aligned with the researcher's results. As a result, the study is bias free. Literature review continued throughout the study. No new studies have been published in peer reviewed journals to date addressing this study's topic.

Transferability

No changes were made to affect the transferability of the study. Recruiting participants from different states using social media and snowball sampling, in addition to one specific site allowed the study to reflect broader views that are not limited to one state, one community, or one set of policies and procedures. The original sample size was 10 to

12 participants. The actual sample size is 12 participants from nine different states. This study if repeated under the same condition will lead to the same results unless changes to the respiratory therapists' role in the discharge planning for patients with COPD occur between the date of the publication of this study and the launch of the new study.

Dependability

The data aligned with the research questions. Even the discrepant cases that addressed previous experiences of care managers working with respiratory therapists on discharge planning team supported, answered, and aligned with the research questions. One out of 12 participants did not see advantage of using respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team, but she stated in another answer that they will be very useful to help decrease the 30-day readmission rates and educating patients at home and in the community. The interview answers were transcribed on an Excel file, one sheet per question. Notes, comments, codes, and themes were marked on each sheet, then organized in tables.

Conformability

The main goal is to keep the research bias free. The researcher asked a peer to review the data and kept a reflexive journal. The peer review analysis aligned with the researcher analysis. The researcher presented throughout chapter four quotes from the participants' answers.

Results

RQ 1: How Do Care Managers Perceive the Potential Role of the Respiratory Therapists in the Discharge Planning Process for Patients with COPD? After analyzing the data, the results three themes emerged to answer the research question, current perceptions of the respiratory therapists' role, their potential role on the discharge planning team, and their potential role in the community, home health, and home visits.

Current Role

Describing the respiratory therapists' current role, the participants viewed them as task oriented. Participant P2 indicated, "They are consulted on a case by case scenario. They do what they are asked to do. They do what they do based on physician orders." Participant P3 stated, "Their focus in the readiness for discharge is the oxygen, weaning patient off oxygen, and do the walking or ambulation test with the patient. Home oxygen evaluation is their main role." Walking and ambulation test with oxygen repeated 8 times. The participants described current respiratory therapists' role as administering breathing treatments, taking care of ventilator patients, working in the ICU, in the emergency department with trauma, part of the rapid response team, and the code blue team. They cover several floors or units.

Potential Role as Educators for Inpatients

On the other hand, the participants viewed the potential role of the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team for patients with COPD as the educators, coaches, and navigators. Participant P1 indicated,

Most definitely, they need to become part of the discharge planning team. They are the specialists. We are overstepping our boundaries as nurses and care managers

to try to be the expert in respiratory. They definitely need to become the champions for discharging patients with COPD.

The emphasis was on the respiratory therapists educating the patient. Education repeated 32 times and educate 18 times when talking about the respiratory therapists' role in the discharge planning process, for a total of 50 times. There were two other codes that were used to describe the respiratory therapists, experts 12 times, and specialists three times. Participant P1 described the respiratory therapists as an "untapped area of opportunities and knowledge. Participant P8 stated,

I think we need more robust education from the respiratory team expertise to provide education. I think it will be great if respiratory therapy provides the robust education. They have more focus on educating patients with COPD since it is their expertise. Nursing, case managers, doctors and respiratory therapy work together.

One of the emphasis on education was educating patients with COPD on the use of inhalers. The word inhaler was mentioned 16 times in the data. One of the points that was emphasized is to allocate time for the respiratory therapists who work in hospitals to sit with the patient and do the appropriate in-depth education prior to the discharge date. The participants used different words to describe the impact of using respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team such as "most definitely" (P1), "good idea" (P4), "huge benefit" (P5), "very integral part" (P7), and "excellent" (P9). Participant P4 indicated,

Good idea. They are very useful to educate the patients along with the case managers on meds, why, how. Respiratory therapists are underutilized tools. They
also have heavy loads, and they run around a lot. Respiratory therapists are underutilized in our facilities.

Participant P11 responded,

Very important. I wish if we had home care agencies, and each agency had a respiratory therapist to come educate patients at home, how to use the inhalers, watch them how they do it, and correct them as needed. I know that from my stepfather. You can tell them and show them all you want. They ae going to do it their own way. Better coming from a respiratory therapist.

Participant P7 gave an example from her experience working on a discharge planning team that included respiratory therapists whose role was to give the patient a pre-prepared respiratory bag with respiratory material and go over the content of the bag, one item at one time, in details. Participant P8 talked about a successful project she led where the respiratory therapists were part of the discharge planning team and did patient education. Participant P7 asserted,

When I was a nurse, I had limited time for education. You had to educate as adequately and as swiftly as you can (...). To do patient education, better if respiratory provided the respiratory education the night before discharge. When patients hear the word discharge, nothing sticks after that. That is why we contact the patients post discharge to find out how much they understood.

Potential Role in the Outpatient's Settings

The third point was the need for respiratory therapists in the outpatient's settings. When describing the need for respiratory therapists outside the hospital, in home health, in the community, in home visits, participant P6 stated,

Most home health companies do not have reparatory therapists on staff. Do we need another referral or prescriptions or consult to get respiratory therapists? I do not know why we do not have them, and what we need to get them. Even if I advocate to get respiratory therapists involved, the answer is, these are the services we provide.

Participant P11 stated regarding the potential role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD,

It will make my job a lot easier. Educating the patient and giving them discharge instructions before discharge from the hospital . Hospital discharges lack a lot of education and instructions. I know that from my personal experience when I was in the emergency room. The instructions are generic. They are not patient specific and not personalized. Many patients want to get out of there and are not listening to the instructions. (...). Here are your discharge instructions and sign here.

Participant P9 described having the respiratory therapists in the outpatient's settings as a, "More complete approach. Again, they are the specialists or experts in the area. They can be utilized to educate patients in the hospital and after discharge."

Participant P7 reiterated,

Education on medication respiratory medications. Making sure they have operating nebulizer operating equipment making sure equipment work. Oxygen make sure patients have humidifiers. Do they have a concentrator? A humidifier on the concentrator? In acute settings, respiratory therapists are involved in patient care. It is outside the walls where they are needed. RNs are very busy and have a lot of distractions

Participant P9 affirmed,

They need to understand to be there for follow up post discharge. Did the patient really understand the information we gave them? Need a follow up process post discharge to make sure the patient is following up with their plan of care, do they have the medications? If not, why? Are they taking their medications, and if not why? (...) Find out what is the hold up. Money? Did they forget what they are supposed to do? Can they do what we told them to do? Do they need a different plan? Is our plan feasible for them? Their role will be transition of care and continuity of care.

The results are within the systems theory in management. Healthcare is complicated and includes several intertwined departments and professions. Using a multidisciplinary approach to deliver the best patient care possible is inevitable. The findings of this research confirm the need of multidisciplinary approach that includes the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD to improve their quality of care and reduce the 30-day readmission rates.



Figure 3. Pie Chart of the Three Codes

RQ 2: What Might be the Potential Impact of Including Respiratory Therapists in the Discharge Planning Process for Patients with COPD?

The results of the data analysis showed 11 out of 12 participants agreed that including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD will decrease the 30-day readmission rates for those patients. None of the participants had any doubts about that. Five participants out of 12 expressed concerns on how the respiratory therapists will be utilized and the need to set guidelines to when, what, and where to use them, especially if it is difficult to get them as full-time positions for discharge planning. The other concern expressed by the five participants was regarding the hospitals' leaderships, and if they will approve adding more full-time employees or not. Adding more full-time employees affects the budget and must be justified. Participant P10 stated, "As I mentioned earlier, it is more money for the hospitals to pay, if you look at it. It depends on the hospital and how progressive they are and how much they are watching their COPD 30-day readmission rates." Participant P11 said,

I think they will be on board because they will not get dinged by Medicare. CMS is cutting back funding for 52 hospitals this year because of the re-hospitalization rates. Discharge planning and education must include and involve every member of the team. If respiratory therapists were more readily available in-home care settings, we will see a lot of changes. Trying to find a home care company with respiratory therapists, it is less than 1%. You have to get a DME company with respiratory therapists who come out and educate patients. That is why you see re-hospitalization.

The results of the data analysis align with the research question and demonstrate that the care managers agree that adding respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team will contribute to decreasing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. As in any case when more full-time employees need to be hired, there is a need to convince the hospitals' leaderships to get their approval to add respiratory therapists' positions . Another way hospital leaderships might approve of adding respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team is by setting up their goals as a hospital and looking at their data to find out if the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD should be one of their goals if they are going to be at risk for penalties. Again, the results demonstrate the need of the multidisciplinary approach to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD which aligns with systems theory in management.

Discrepant Cases

There were five discrepant cases detected. The first discrepant case implies that the respiratory therapists are not needed on the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD in smaller hospitals because there is not enough work to keep them busy as full time employees. Looking at this discrepant case from a different lens might lead to defining the role of the respiratory therapists who will be helping in the discharge planning for patients with COPD, an area that needs to be explored based on the size and the needs of every hospital.

Two other discrepant cases present a variation to most of the approaches where the respiratory therapists were actively included in the discharge planning for patients with COPD over an extended period. These two discrepant cases provide an insight that the inclusion of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD will improve the outcomes of those patients and reduce the 30-day readmission rates. Both discrepant cases had positive results as stated by the participants.

The fourth discrepant case was the distrust or lack of respect to the respiratory therapists from the comments made by other healthcare professionals. This is an opportunity for a research study to explore the reasons there is a distrust or disrespect for the respiratory therapists, and is this a local issue or a state wide issue or a nationwide issue Knowing the reasons and the extent of the issues will help the respiratory therapists improve their reputations among other health care professionals.

The last discrepant case addresses the patient's adherence with a self-care plan. P12 stated that if the patient is non-adherent, no one can help that patient. If the issue is addressed from the perspective of an individualized care plan and holistic care approach, can a health care professional or a care manager change this patient from non-adherent to adherent? And can health care professionals and care managers fix all the issues of each patients and remove all the barriers? This discrepant case yields a way for more research studies.

Summary

The results of the study demonstrated that the care managers perceive the respiratory therapists as having a potential role in patient education, not only in the inpatient settings but also in the community, home health, and home visits to ensure the continuity of care and improve patients' engagement in their self-care. The potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning include being the educators, the coaches, and the navigators. In addition, the results showed that 11 participants agreed that adding respiratory therapist to the discharge planning team for patients with COPD will help decrease the 30-day readmission rates. The main concerns were setting up guidelines to define their role and obtain the approval of the hospitals' leaderships to incorporate the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. Chapter 5 will include interpretation of the findings, limitations of the study, recommendations, and implications of the study.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Introduction

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to seek understanding of the perceptions of the care managers regarding the rationale for omitting respiratory therapists in the discharge planning for patients with COPD. A paucity of research exists regarding the role of respiratory therapists in the discharge planning of patients with COPD from U.S. hospitals (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2015). I intended through this study to provide the information needed to influence the addition of respiratory therapists to the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD and to discern why they are not currently part of it.

There were four key findings. One of key findings confirmed that the respiratory therapists will have an integral role in the discharge planning team to educate the patients with COPD in the hospital, in the community, in the clinics, and in the patients' home, after discharge, which means the respiratory therapists are needed not only for inpatients, but also on an outpatient basis. A second key finding showed the need of having the respiratory therapists assist with the transition of care for patients with COPD from hospital to home to ensure each patient has the appropriate respiratory equipment and medications, and to provide an ongoing scheduled follow up phone calls and home visits to re-educate and re-train the patients on their chronic progressive disease and its self-management, how to use their respiratory equipment and medications, especially the inhalers, assess the home environment and make appropriate adjustments or suggestions for their care plan. The third key finding affirmed that including the respiratory therapist

on the discharge planning team will decrease the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD; however, the challenge is to convince hospital leadership of the importance of incorporating the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team for patients with COPD because there is a cost involved. The cost is due to the need to hire more respiratory therapists who will have dedicated time to work on discharging patients with COPD within set guidelines. Hospital leaders make their decisions based on their set goals and priorities, and if decreasing the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD is not one of those goals or priorities, then the respiratory therapists will continue to be excluded from the discharge planning team for patients with COPD. The last key finding showed that the education and training the respiratory therapists receive are not well known, and the respiratory therapists work in understaffed departments with heavy patient loads which makes it hard for them to concentrate on patient education unless they have dedicated uninterrupted adequate time to do so.

Interpretation of the Finding

Findings Confirm the Knowledge Found in the Peer Reviewed Literature

There is a scarcity of research studies related to the role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning of patients with COPD. The findings of this study confirm what Acevedo et al. (2016) and Becker et al. (2018) concluded, that including the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD will contribute to the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for those patients and called for more in-depth research. In this study, 11 out of 12 care managers affirmed the integral role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD, especially in the area of education.

Moreover, the findings of this research align with Acevedo et al. (2016) and Silver et al.'s (2017) study that showed the importance of the roles the respiratory therapists play in settings other than inpatients settings. One hundred percent of the participants in this study agreed that the respiratory therapists' role should extend to outside the hospitals. They listed the following out-of-hospital sites, the community, home health companies, clinics, and patients' homes. They described the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the out-of-hospital sites as ensuring the continuity of care, ensuring continuous education, coaching, and training of the patients with COPD. The participants explained that the respiratory therapists will help the patients with COPD learn how to self-manage their chronic progressive disease and prevent them from being readmitted to the hospitals within 30-days post discharge.

Findings Extend the Knowledge Found in the Peer Reviewed Literature

This study extends the knowledge related to the respiratory therapist's role in the discharge planning for COPD patients in several ways. The first finding showed the paucity of knowledge of the case managers regarding the respiratory therapists' education and training. The second finding showed the need to increase the number of respiratory therapists in each hospital to allow them to do the needed education for patients with COPD, as well as to attend to all their other duties. The third finding touched on a crucial factor that guides the goals and pathways hospitals' leaders adopt, which is money. If reducing the 30-day readmission rate for patients with COPD will significantly increase

the reimbursement rate or significantly decrease Medicare penalties, then the hospitals' leaders might be willing to spend the money on adding more full-time respiratory therapists and allocate dedicated hours for them to spend on patient's education. The fourth finding to extend knowledge is to seek understanding for the lack of self-care or self-management from the views of the patients with COPD.

Analysis and Interpretation in the Context of the Theoretical Framework

The systems theory in management was the framework of this study. The findings of this study affirmed the need of a multidisciplinary approach to make the discharge planning for patients with COPD successful and reduce the 30-day readmission rates. Multidisciplinary approaches fall within the systems theory in management because health care is composed of many intertwined disciplines, departments, and companies such as physicians, nurses, physical therapists, respiratory therapists, speech therapists, occupational therapists, radiology techs, laboratory techs, case managers, insurance companies, Medicare, home health companies, long term acute care facilities (LTAC), skilled nursing facilities (SNF), rehabilitation facilities, and durable medical equipment (DME) to name a few. The patient and the patient's family or care givers are part of the multidisciplinary approach team. To make a discharge planning successful, every discipline that touched the patient will need to educate the patient if the discipline's interventions are going to be carried on after discharge, and all plans, transfers, and transportation should be coordinated prior to the discharge.





Systems theory is an appropriate way to understand the importance of respiratory therapists' participation in the discharge planning teams for patients with COPD. Hospital leaders must make the decision whether to include the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning team for patients with COPD or not. Such a decision is driven by the goals the hospitals' leaders must meet, and ensure the goals are met with the least amount of spending while complying with Medicare, Medicaid, and the insurance companies' requirements and guidelines. To consider adding the respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team, hospitals' leaderships need evidence that the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD is high enough to put the hospital at jeopardy with Medicare reimbursement and that they money the hospitals will gain surpasses the

cost of hiring more respiratory therapists to assist with the discharge planning for patients with COPD.



Figure 5. Systems Theory in Management and Increasing the Respiratory Therapists FTEs.

Limitations of the Study

The limitations to trustworthiness in this basic qualitative study included the views presented by care managers based on their experiences, backgrounds, workplaces, and communities where they live, and my personal bias due to my experience in healthcare in general and as a respiratory therapist in particular. Because the research study included participants from nine different states and ten different workplaces, the study results reflected nine different states and ten different backgrounds, communities, and workplaces. The information the care managers presented seemed to align regardless of the geographical differences. I addressed the discrepant cases. The discrepant cases

presented opportunities for new research studies that might shed more light on the topic of this study. Although, there are 41 states that are not represented in this study, having data from nine different states give the study more credibility than if the data were collected from one healthcare system. If all participants were from one healthcare system and one state, the data would have represented the views of the care managers as they perceive the discharge planning for patients with COPD based on the policies, procedures, and guidelines of that workplace.

I kept my bias in check, used a reflexive journal, and peer review to keep the study bias free. The peer review aligned with my data analysis. The peer reviewer has no connection to respiratory therapists or to care managers. As a result, the peer review is not influenced by any professional background. The discrepant cases are a good example that shows that I kept my bias in check and presented the data as I received them. The discrepant cases provide topics for more research opportunities.

Recommendations

Recommendations for further studies include studies to seek the perceptions of the care managers in states other than the nine states listed in this study, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Michigan, Minnesota, Ohio, Oregon, and Texas, regarding the topic of this study to acquire a broader understanding regarding the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD and the potential role of the respiratory therapists to reduce those readmission rates. Another recommendation for further studies is to seek the perceptions of the respiratory therapists and the perceptions of the respiratory therapy leaders regarding the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the reduction of the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. A third recommendation is to conduct studies to seek the views and perceptions of hospitals' leadership regarding the same topic from cost, benefits, and regulatory requirements. A fourth recommendation is to seek the perceptions of patients with COPD who experience readmissions within 30 days post discharge and shed light on their views regarding their readmissions and their needs to prevent their readmissions. One last recommendation is to conduct a study in the outpatient sector such as clinics, home health companies, and durable medical equipment companies to seek their perceptions regarding adding respiratory therapists to their staff.

Implications

Positive Social Change

The potential impact for a positive social change at the level of the care managers is to raise their awareness regarding the potential role the respiratory therapists might play to help reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD, and possibly encourage them to ask for the respiratory therapists' involvement when preparing to discharge patients with COPD, especially the ones who continue to return within 30-days of discharge. This study might help care managers advocate to adding respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team for patients with COPD if the hospital is at the verge of being penalized by CMS or is receiving penalty by CMS.

Moreover, having this study might help the care managers and hospital administrators think of the respiratory therapists as a proactive solution for a potential problem and give the respiratory therapists a role in the discharge planning for patients with COPD before the hospital is faced with penalties due to high 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. On the outpatient side, this study presents views regarding the role of the respiratory therapists in the communities, doctors' offices, home health, and durable medical equipment companies. As a result, this study might influence the care managers to advocate for respiratory therapists in the outpatient settings, since the participants in this study agree that patient education outside the hospital's wall is crucial to help patient in their self-care, and self-disease management.

Basic qualitative studies seek to add knowledge on a topic. This study presents information to improve the understanding of the care managers views regarding the potential role the respiratory therapists might plan to reduce the 30-day readmission rates for patients with COPD. Discharge planning needs a multidisciplinary approach and aligns within the systems theory of management. Adding the respiratory therapists to the rest of the discharge team members will be beneficial to the patient and the hospital in the long term.

Recommendations for Practice

A potential recommendation for practice includes setting up guidelines in the hospitals to address the indications for calling the respiratory therapists for a consult prior to discharging the patient. This call should not be limited to oxygen evaluation for home usage at rest and with exertion; it should also include a full assessment of the patient's respiratory needs, medications and equipment, and patient education and training on their disease process, how to take their respiratory medications, and how to use their respiratory devices as applicable. A second recommendation for practice is for the outpatients settings such as clinics, home health companies, and durable medical equipment companies to add a respiratory therapist on their staff to assist them with patient education and training and engage the patients in their self-care to reduce their needs for hospital readmissions.

Conclusion

Based on this basic qualitative research, the care managers view the respiratory therapists' role in the discharge planning for patients with COPD as the educators and navigators for those patients. According to the care managers, the patients with COPD do not understand their chronic progressive disease, their respiratory home devices, and their respiratory medications and how to use them, especially the inhalers. In addition, the care managers see a great value of having the respiratory therapists do home visits to evaluate the patients home environment for triggers for exacerbation of their condition, and reiterate the education they received in the hospital to ensure they can care for themselves and self-manage their disease.

In addition, the study showed that the care managers agreed that having the respiratory therapists on the discharge planning teams and out in the community making home visits for patients with COPD will decrease the 30-day readmission rates. They raised a concern that although the care managers might request the respiratory therapists to assist in the discharge planning for patients with COPD, it does not mean that the hospitals' leaderships will allow the respiratory therapists to become an active member of the discharge planning team for patients with COPD due to increase in labor cost and the need to hire more respiratory therapists. Hospitals' leaderships must decide if adding

more respiratory therapists will help in the prevention of penalties by CMS or remedy the penalties imposed by CMS.

This study has three positive social change implications. For instance, this study will raise the care managers' awareness of the importance of incorporating the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD, especially the ones who continue to return to the hospitals within 30-day of discharge. The second positive social change is to help the care managers advocate to add respiratory therapists to the discharge planning team especially when the hospital is at risk of CMS penalties due to the 30-day readmission rates of patients with COPD. The third positive social change is to start the discussion about adding respiratory therapists in the outpatients' settings to care for the patients with COPD at home and in the community.

Successful discharge of a patient from the hospital requires a multidisciplinary approach to ensure a holistic discharge plan. The primary health problems for patients with COPD are respiratory issues, such as inability to breathe, inability to carry on with the activities of daily living, and the need for oxygen and respiratory medications and equipment at home. Adding the respiratory therapists to the discharge planning for those patients will ensure a holistic approach and contribute to reducing the 30-day readmission rates for those patients. One last point the care managers emphasized is that the respiratory therapists role in the discharge planning must include in-depth patient education about their disease process, medications, and respiratory equipment, periodic phone calls to keep open communication with the patient which means a navigator role, and extending the respiratory therapists to the outpatients services, so they can visit the patients at home and continue or modify the education and check on patients' wellbeing and engagement in their self-care.

To incorporate the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD and to extend their role to the outpatients' settings, there is a need to add more respiratory therapists to the hospital staff and create positions for the respiratory therapists in the outpatients' settings. Adding more employees or creating more positions means spending more money and adding it the to the budget. Spending must be justified. If the benefits of adding respiratory therapists outweigh the risks and costs, then healthcare leaders might be open to take into consideration adding the respiratory therapists to their teams or increase the number of their current positions in the inpatients' settings.

References

Acevedo, R., Fascia, W., Raut, L., & Pedley, J. (2016). Lung partners impact on reduction in 30-day COPD readmission rates.[Abstract]. *Respiratory Care, 61*(10), 33. Retrieved from https://web.a.ebscohost.com/abstract?direct=true&profile=ehost&scope=site&aut htype=crawler&jrnl=00201324&AN=118570341&h=BoSDqdCb%2fPpkqgZlYA HSRwHPkCdtGoMMoIIvsTK8xz25MmSaig2n6imv1KLH7JKI9fotJEWFliMXV EeqGhD%2f%2fQ%3d%3d&crl=c&resultNs=AdminWebAuth&resultLocal=Err CrlNotAuth&crlhashurl=login.aspx%3fdirect%3dtrue%26profile%3dehost%26sc ope%3dsite%26authtype%3dcrawler%26jrnl%3d00201324%26AN%3d11857034

Almagro, P., Yun, S., Sangil, A., Rodriguez-Carballeira, M., Marine M., Landete, P., ...
Miravitlles, M. (2017). Palliative care and prognosis in COPD: A systemic review with a validation cohort. *Dovepress*, 2017(12), 1721-1729. doi:

10.2147/COPD.S135657

- American Association for Respiratory Care. (2018). Timeline and history. Retrieved from http://www.aarc.org/aarc/timeline-history/
- American Lung Association. (2018). Asthma educator institute. Retrieved from http://www.lung.org/lung-health-and-diseases
- Anderson, B. (2016). Improving healthcare by embracing systems theory. *The Journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery*, *152*(2), 593-594.
 doi:10.1016/j.jtcvs2016.03.029

- Bashir, B., Schneider, D., Naglak, T. M., Adelsberger, C. & M. (2016). Evaluation of prediction strategy and care coordination for COPD readmissions. *Hospital Practice*, 44(3), 123-128. doi: 10.1080/21548331.2016.1210472
- Becker, E. A., Hoerr, C. A., Wiles, K. S., Skees, D. L., Miller, C. H., & Laher, D. S.
 (2018). Utilizing respiratory therapists to reduce costs of care. *Respiratory Care*, 63(1), 102-117. doi:10.4187/respcare.05808
- Benzo, R., Vickers, K., Novotny, P. J., Tucker, S., Hoult, J., Neuenfeldt, P., ... McEvoy,
 C. (2016). Health coaching and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
 rehospitalization. A randomized study. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, *194*(6), 11326-11339. doi:10.1164/rccm.201512-2503OC
- Booth, R.G., Sindair, B., Brennan, L., & Strudwick, G. (2017). Developing and implementing a simulated electronic medication administration record for undergraduate nursing education: using sociotechnical systems theory to inform practice and curricula. *Computers Informatics Nursing*, 35(3), 131-139. doi:10.1097/CIN.00000000000309.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2017). National Center Health Statistics. Deaths and Mortality. Retrieved from

https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/deaths.htm

Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2015). Hospitals Readmissions Reduction (HRR) Program by CMS. Retrieved from https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-

Instrutments/Value-Based-Programs/HRRP/Hospital-Readmission-Reduction-

Program.html

Cesta, T. (2017). What's old is new again. The history of case management. Relias formerly AHC Media. Retrieved from https://www.ahcmedia.com/articles/141367-

Chaboyer, W., McMurray, A., Marshall, A., Gillespie, B., Roberts, S, Hutchinson, A. M., ...Bucknall, T. (2016). Patient engagement in clinical communication: An exploratory study. *Nordic College of Caring Science*, 30,565-573. doi:10.1111/scs.12279

Checkland, P. (1994). Systems theory and management thinking. *SABE Journals*. *American Behavioral Scientists*, *38*(1), 75-91. doi: 10.1177/0002764294038001007

- Chron. (2018). Job description for a discharge planner. Retrieved from workchron.com/job.description-discharge-planner-17176.html
- COPD Foundation. (n.d.). What is COPD? Retrieved from https://www.copdfoundation.org/What-is-COPD/Understanding-COPD/What-is-COPD.aspx
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods Approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE
- Creswell, J. W. (2016). *Qualitative inquiry and research design. Choosing among five approaches* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J.D. (2017) *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.

De Regge, M., De Pourcq, K., Meijboom, B., Trybou, J., Mortier, E., & Eeckloo, K.
(2017). The role of hospitals in bridging the care continuum: a systemic review of coordination of care and follow-up for adults with chronic conditions. *BMC Health Services Research*, *17*(550), 1-24. doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-2500-0

Diploc, G., Ward, J., Stewart, S., Scuffham, P., Stewart, P., Reeve, C., ...Maguire, G.
(2017). The Alice Springs hospital readmission prevention project (ASHRAPP): A randomized control trial. *BMC Health Services Research*, *17*(153). doi:10.1186/s12913-017-2077-7

- Dover, B. (2018). From care management to population health management. Health Catalyst. Retrieved from https://www.healthcatalyst.com/From-Care-Management-to-Population-Health-Management
- Fisher, K. A., Mazor, K. M., Gott, S., Stefan, M. S., Pekow, P. S., Williams, L. A.,
 ...Lindenauer, P. K. (2017). Successful use of noninvasive ventilation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. How do high performing hospitals do it? *American Thoracic Society, 14*(11), 1674-1681. doi:10.1513/Annals
 ATS.201612-1005OC
- Gainza Miranda, D., Sanz Peces, E. M., Alonso Babarro, A., Prados Sanchez, M.C., & Varela Cerdeira, M. (2016). HOLD study (Home care obstructive lung disease): Natural history of patients with advanced COPD. *BMC Palliative Care, 15*(35). doi: 10.1186/s12904-016-0104-9
- Gholizadeh, M., Delgoshaei, B., Gorji, H. A., Torani, S., & Janati, A. (2016). Challenges in patient discharge planning in the health system of Iran: A qualitative study.

Global Journal of Health Science, 8(6), 168-178. doi:10.5539/gihs.v8n6p168

- Glaser, J. B., & El-Haddad, H. (2015). Exploring novel Medicare readmission risk variables in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients at high risk of readmission within 30 days of hospital discharge.
- Goodridge, D., & Marciniuk, D. (2016). Rural and remote care. Overcoming the challenges of distance. *Chronic Respiratory Disease*, *13*(2), 192-203. doi:10.1177/1479972316633414
- Goto, T. Faridi, M. K., Gibo, K., Cmargo Jr., C.A., & Hasegawa, K. (2017). Trends in 30-day readmission rates after COPD hospitalization, 2006-2012. *Respiratory Medicine*, 130, 92-97. doi: 10.1016/j.rmed.2017.07.058
- Greene, G., Costello, R. W., Cushen, B., Sulaiman, I., Mac Hale, E., Conroy, R. M., Doyle, F. (2018). A novel statistical method for assessing effective adherence to medication and calculating optimal drug dosages, *PLOS ONE*, *13*(4), e0195663.doi:10.1371/journal pone.0195663
- Hammel, K., Meyer, T., Wilson, G., Stoltenberg, A., Baker, J., Boynton, B., ... Lim, K. .
 (2016). General care improvement project: COPD 30-day
 readmissions. Search for G.O.L.D. [Abstract]. *Respiratory Care, 61*(10), OF6-OF6.
- Han, L., Liu, Y., Zhao, J., & Gao, Y. (2018). Research on planning management of the leisure and tourism-oriented suburban villages based on system theory. *Matec Web of Conferences*, 175, 04027. doi:10.1051/matcconf/201817504027
- Harries, T., Thornton, H., Crichton, S., Schofield, P., Gilkes A., & White, P. (2017).

Hospital readmissions for COPD: A retrospective longitudinal study. *Primary Care Respiratory Medicine*, *27*(31). doi:10.1038/s41533-017-0028-8

- Hatipoğlu, U. (2017). Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: More than meets the eye. *Annals of Thoracic Medicine*, *13*(1), 1-6. doi:10.4103/atm.ATM 193 17
- Heart, T., Ben-Assuli, O., & Shlomo, N. (2018). Using the work systems theory to bring big data analytics to the inpatient point of care. Retrieved from https://aisel.aisnet.org/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1289&context=icis2018
- Ho, T-W, Huang, C-T., Chiu, H-C., Ruan, S-Y., Tsai, Y-J., Yu, C-J., ...& The HINT
 Group. (2016). Effectiveness of telemonitoring in patients with chronic
 obstructive pulmonary disease in Taiwan-A randomized controlled trial. *Scientific Reports*, 6(23797). doi:10.1038/strep23797
- Hudali, T., Robinson, R., & Bhattarai, M. (2017). Reducing 30-day rehospitalization rates using a transition of care clinic model in a single medical center. *Hindawi*.
 Advances in Medicine, 2017. doi:10.1155/2017/5132536
- Hurst, S., Arulgun, O.S., Owolabi, M.O., Akingemi, R., Uvere, E., Warth, S., &
 Ovbiagele, B. (2015). Pretesting qualitative data collection procedures to facilitate methodological adherence and team building in Nigeria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 14(1), 53-64.doi:10.1177/160940691501400106
- Iyer, A. S., Bhatt, S. P., Garner, J.J., Wells, J. M., Trevor, J. L., Patel, N. M., ... Dransflied, M. T. (2016). Depression is associated with readmission for acute exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Annals American Thoracic Society*, 13(2), 197-203.

Jiang, X., Xiao, H., Segal, R., Mobley, W.C., & Park, H. (2018). Trends in readmission rates, hospital charges, and mortality for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in Florida from 2009-2014. *Clinical Therapeutics,* 40(40), 613-626e1.doi:10.1016/j.clinthera.2018.03.006

Katajisto, M., Koskela, J., Lindqvist, A., Kilpeläinen, M., Laitinen, T. (2015). Physical activity in COPD patients decreases short-acting bronchodilator use and the number of exacerbations. *Respiratory Medicine*, 109, 1320-1325. doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2015-08-001.

Krishnan, J.A., Gussin, H. A., Prieto-Centurion, V., Sullivan, J. L., Zaidi, F.,
Thomashow, B. M. (2015). National COPD readmissions Summit 2013:
Integrating COPD into patient-centered hospital readmissions reduction programs. *Journal of COPD Foundation, 2*(1), 70-80. doi: 10.15236/jcopdf.2.1.2014.0148

- Laverty, A. A., Elkin, S. L., Watt, H. C., Millett, C., Restrick, L. J., Williams, S.,
 ...Hopkinson, N.S. (2015). Impact of a COPD discharge care bundle on
 readmissions following admission with acute exacerbation: interrupted time series
 analysis. *PloS One*, *10*(2). doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0116187
- Maddocks, M., Lovel, N., Booth, S., Man, W. D-C., Higginson, I. J. (2017). Palliative care and management of troublesome symptoms for people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The Lancet: London, 390*(10098), 988-1002.
- Maxwell, J. A. (2013). *Qualitative research design: An interactive approach* (3rd ed.). Los Angelos, CA: SAGE

Mayo Clinic. (2018). COPD. Retrieved from https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-

conditions/copd/symptoms-causes/syc-20353679

- McIlvennan, C. K., Eapen, Z. J., Allen, L. A. (2015). Hospital readmissions reduction program. *Circulation*, *131*, 1796-1803. doi:10.1161/circulationaha.114.010270.
- Mele, C., Pels, J., & Polese, F. (2010). A brief review of systems theories and their managerial applications. *Service Science*, 2(1-2), 126-135. doi:10.1287/serv.2.1.2.126
- Merriam, S. B. & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4th ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldaña, J. (2014). Qualitative data analysis: A methods sourcebook (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Mullen, K. A., Manuel, D. G., Hawken, S. J., Pipe, A. L., Coyle, D. Hobler, L.A.... Reid,
 R. (2016). Effectiveness of a hospital initiated smoking cessation programme: 2year health and healthcare outcomes. *BMJ Tobacco Control, 26*(3).
 doi:10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2015-052728
- National Board for Respiratory Care. (2018). Examinations. Retrieved from https://www.nbrc.org/examinations/
- National Care Planning Council. (2017). Retrieved from <u>https://www.longtermcarelink.net/</u>
- Ogunbayo, O. J., Russell, S., Newham, J. J., Heslop-Marshall, K., Netts, P., Hanratty, B., & Kaner, E. (2017). Understanding the factors affecting self-management of COPD from the perspectives of healthcare practitioners: a qualitative study. *npj Primary Care Respiratory Medicine, 27*(54). doi:10.1038/s41533-017-0054-6

Ospina, M. B., Michas, M., Deuchar, L., Leigh, R., Bhutani, M., Rowe, B. H. ...

Stickland, M. K. (2018). Development of a patient-centered, evidence-based and consensus-based discharge care bundle for patients with acute exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *BMJ. Open Respiratory Research, 5*(1), 67-75. doi:10.1136/bmjresp-2017-000265

- Panos, R. (2016). Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: Update. *Emergency Medicine Reports: Atlanta*, 37(6).
- Raman, J., Leveson, N., Sarmost, A.L, Dobrilovic, N., Oldham, M., Dekker, S., & Finkelsein, S. (2016). When a checklist is not enough: How to improve them and what else is needed? *The Journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery*, *152*(2), 585-592. doi:10.1016/j.jtvs.2016.01.022
- Ravitch, S. M. & Mittenfelner Carl, N. (2016). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological*. Los Angelos, CA: SAGE
- Richardson, A., Tolley, E., Hartmann, J., Reedus, J., Bowlin, B., Finch, C., ... Self, T.
 (2016). Evaluation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and reduced ejection fraction heart failure (HRrEF) discharge medication prescribing: Is drug therapy concordant with national guidelines associated with a reduction in 30-day readmissions? *Respiratory Medicine*, *119*, 135-140.
 doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2016.09.008
- Rijpma, J. A. (2002). Complexity, tight-coupling and reliability: Connecting normal accident theory and high reliability theory. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 5(1), 15-23. doi:10.1111/1468.5973.00033

- Riley, S. (2018). Case management vs. care management. Saisystems Health. Retrieved from saisystemshealth.com/blog/case-vs-case-management
- Rousseau, D. (2015). General systems theory: Its present and potential. *Systems Research* and Behavioral Science, 32(5), 522-533. doi:10.1002/srcs.2354
- Rubin, H. J. & Rubin, I. S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Russell, S., Ogunbayo, O. J., Newham, J. J., Heslop-Marshall, K., Netts, P., Hanratty, B. ... Kaner, E.(2018). Qualitative systemic review of barriers and facilitators to self-management of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: Views of patients and healthcare professionals. *NPJ Primary Care Respiratory Medicine, 28*(1), 2. doi:10.1038/s41533-017-0069-z
- Saunier, D. T. (2017). Creating an interprofessional team and discharge planning guide to decrease hospital readmissions for COPD. *MedSurg Nursing*, *26*(4), 258-262.
- Sewell, L., Shreder, S., Steiner, M., & Singh, S. (2017). A strategy to implement a chronic obstructive pulmonary disease discharge care bundle on a large scale. *Future Healthcare Journal*, 4(3), 198-201. doi:10.7861/futurehosp4-3-198
- Shah, T., Press, V. G., Huisingh-Scheetz, M., & White, S. R. (2016). COPD readmissions: Addressing COPD in the era of value-based health care. *Chest*, 150(4), 916-926. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2016.05.002
- Silver, P.C., Kollef, M.H., Clinkscale, D., Watts, P., Kidden, R., Eads, B., ... Quartaro,
 M. (2017). A respiratory therapist disease management program for subjects
 hospitalized with COPD. *Respiratory Care*, 62(1), 1-9.

doi:10.4187/respcare05030. Epub2016Nov29

- Simon, M. K., & Goes, J. (2013). Dissertation and scholarly research: Recipes for success. Seattle, WA: Dissertation Success LLC.
- Social Solutions. (2018). Discharge planning checklist for case managers. Retrieved from https://www.socialsolutions.com/blog/discharge-planning-checklist-case-managers/
- Study.com. (2018). Care manager: Job description, duties and requirements. Retrieved from

https://study.com/articles/Care_Manager_JobDescription_Duties_and_Requireme nts.html

- United States Department of Labor. (2018). Bureau of Labor Statistics: Occupational Outlook Handbook. Respiratory therapists. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/ooh/healthcare/respiratory-therapists.htm
- Van Eeden, M., van Heugten, C., van Mastrigt, G., & Evers, S. (2016). Economic evaluation studies of self-management interventions in chronic diseases: A systemic review. *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Healthcare*, 1(1-2), 1-13. doi:10.1017/s0266462316000027
- Vermylen, J. H., Szmuilowicz, E., & Kalhan, R. (2015). Palliative care in COPD: An unmet area for quality improvement. *International Journal of COPD*, 2015(10), 1543-1551.
- Vogelmeier, C. F., Criner, G. J., Martinez, F. J., Anzueto, A., Barnes, P. J., Bourbeau, J., ... Agusti, A. (2017). Global strategy for the diagnosis, management, and

prevention of chronic obstructive lung disease 2017 Report: GOLD executive summary. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine, 195*(5), 557-574. doi: 10.1164/room.201701-0218PP.

Zafar, M. A., Panos, R., Ko, J., Otten, L. C., Gentene, A., Guido, M., Alessandrini,
E. A. (2017). Reliable adherence to a COPD care bundle mitigates system-level failures and reduces COPD readmissions: A system redesign using improvement science. *BMJ Quality and Safety*, *26*(11), 908-918. doi: 10.1136/bmjqs-2017-006529

Appendix

Interview Questions:

RQ1: How do care managers perceive the potential role of the respiratory therapists in the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

- Describe the care manager profession from your personal experience (role, responsibilities).
- 2. Describe your typical day at work (multidisciplinary approaches, people and companies to contact, reasons).
- 3. Describe your biggest challenges as a care manager, and how were you able to address those challenges?
- 4. Describe your role and challenges when discharging patients with COPD, and how were you able to address those challenges?
- 5. How reducing the COPD 30-day readmission rates is affecting your workflow?
- 6. What do you know about the respiratory therapists? (education, responsibilities, roles).
- 7. What are your perceptions or views on the use of respiratory therapists as part of the discharge planning team for patients with COPD?
- 8. If you have worked in the past on discharge planning teams when respiratory therapists were part of the team, what were your experiences?
- RQ 2: What might be the potential impact of including respiratory therapists in

the discharge planning process for patients with COPD?

- 1. What do you think would be different in your workflow if the discharge planning team for patients with COPD included respiratory therapists?
- 2. What would be your concerns if the respiratory therapists become part of the discharge planning team for patients with COPD?
- What are your perceptions of how including respiratory therapists in the discharge planning team for patients with COPD will impact the patients' 30-day readmission rate?
- 4. What are your perceptions regarding how hospitals might react to including respiratory therapists in their discharge planning team?